CENTENE CORP Form 10-Q October 28, 2014

UNITED STATES	
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION	
WASHINGTON, DC 20549	
FORM 10-Q	
(Mark One)	ON 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT
[X] OF 1934	on 13 on 13(d) of the secontiles exclinive her
For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2014 OR	
TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION OF 1934	ON 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT
For the transition period from to	
Commission file number: 001-31826	
CENTENE CORPORATION	
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)	
Delaware	42-1406317
(State or other jurisdiction of	(I.R.S. Employer
incorporation or organization)	Identification Number)
7700 Forsyth Boulevard	
St. Louis, Missouri	63105
(Address of principal executive offices)	(Zip Code)
Registrant's telephone number, including area code:	
(314) 725-4477	

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days: x Yes o No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). x Yes o No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer", "accelerated filer" and "small reporting

company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. Large accelerated filer x Accelerated filer o Non-accelerated filer o (do not check if a smaller reporting company) Smaller reporting company o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes o No x

As of October 17, 2014, the registrant had 58,668,982 shares of common stock outstanding.

# CENTENE CORPORATION QUARTERLY REPORT ON FORM 10-Q TABLE OF CONTENTS

		PAGE
	Part I	
	Financial Information	
Item 1.	Financial Statements	1
	Consolidated Balance Sheets as of September 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013	_
	(unaudited)	1
	Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three and Nine Months Ended September	2
	30, 2014 and 2013 (unaudited)	<u> </u>
	Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Earnings for the Three and Nine Months	<u>3</u>
	Ended September 30, 2014 and 2013 (unaudited)	<u> </u>
	Consolidated Statement of Stockholders' Equity for the Nine Months Ended September	<u>4</u>
	30, 2014 (unaudited)	_
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2014	<u>5</u>
	and 2013 (unaudited)	
	Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited)	<u>6</u>
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	<u>18</u>
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	<u>30</u>
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	<u>31</u>
	Part II	
	Other Information	
Item 1.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	<u>32</u>
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	<u>32</u>
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	<u>41</u>
Item 6.	Exhibits	32 32 41 42
Signatures		<u>43</u>
_		

#### **Table of Contents**

#### CAUTIONARY STATEMENT ON FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

All statements, other than statements of current or historical fact, contained in this filing are forward-looking statements. We have attempted to identify these statements by terminology including "believe," "anticipate," "plan," "expect," "estimate," "intend," "seek," "target," "goal," "may," "will," "should," "can," "continue" and other similar words or expression connection with, among other things, any discussion of future operating or financial performance. In particular, these statements include statements about our market opportunity, our growth strategy, competition, expected activities and future acquisitions, investments and the adequacy of our available cash resources. These statements may be found in the various sections of this filing, including those entitled "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations," Part II, Item 1A. "Risk Factors," and Part II, Item I "Legal Proceedings." Readers are cautioned that matters subject to forward-looking statements involve known and unknown risks and uncertainties, including economic, regulatory, competitive and other factors that may cause our or our industry's actual results, levels of activity, performance or achievements to be materially different from any future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. These statements are not guarantees of future performance and are subject to risks, uncertainties and assumptions.

All forward-looking statements included in this filing are based on information available to us on the date of this filing and we undertake no obligation to update or revise the forward-looking statements included in this filing, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, after the date of this filing. Actual results may differ from projections or estimates due to a variety of important factors, including but not limited to:

our ability to accurately predict and effectively manage health benefits and other operating expenses and reserves; competition;

membership and revenue projections;

timing of regulatory contract approval;

changes in healthcare practices;

changes in federal or state laws or regulations, including the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act and the Health Care and Education Affordability Reconciliation Act and any regulations enacted thereunder;

changes in expected contract start dates;

changes in expected closing dates, estimated purchase price and accretion for acquisitions;

inflation:

provider and state contract changes;

new technologies;

advances in medicine:

reduction in provider payments by governmental payors;

major epidemics;

disasters and numerous other factors affecting the delivery and cost of healthcare;

the expiration, cancellation or suspension of our Medicare or Medicaid managed care contracts by federal or state governments;

the outcome of pending legal proceedings;

availability of debt and equity financing, on terms that are favorable to us; and

general economic and market conditions.

#### Other Information

The discussion in Part I, Item 2. "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" under the heading "Results of Operations" contains financial information for new and existing businesses. Existing businesses are primarily state markets, significant geographic expansion in an existing state or product that we have managed for four complete quarters. New businesses are primarily new state markets, significant geographic expansion in an existing state or product that conversely, we have not managed for four complete quarters.

# **Table of Contents**

## PART I

FINANCIAL INFORMATION

# CENTENE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(In thousands, except share data)

(Unaudited)

	September 30, 2014	December 31, 2013	3
ASSETS			
Current assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents of continuing operations	\$1,523,596	\$974,304	
Cash and cash equivalents of discontinued operations	59,376	63,769	
Total cash and cash equivalents	1,582,972	1,038,073	
Premium and related receivables	685,188	428,570	
Short term investments	166,993	102,126	
Other current assets	319,700	217,661	
Other current assets of discontinued operations	12,858	13,743	
Total current assets	2,767,711	1,800,173	
Long term investments	1,108,261	791,900	
Restricted deposits	99,727	46,946	
Property, software and equipment, net	424,229	395,407	
Goodwill	753,060	348,432	
Intangible assets, net	127,297	48,780	
Other long term assets	140,429	59,357	
Long term assets of discontinued operations	25,631	38,305	
Total assets	\$5,446,345	\$3,529,300	
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY			
Current liabilities:			
Medical claims liability	\$1,588,798	\$1,111,709	
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	926,780	375,862	
Unearned revenue	94,961	38,191	
Current portion of long term debt	5,131	3,065	
Current liabilities of discontinued operations	18,623	30,294	
Total current liabilities	2,634,293	1,559,121	
Long term debt	949,720	665,697	
Other long term liabilities	80,371	60,015	
Long term liabilities of discontinued operations	411	1,028	
Total liabilities	3,664,795	2,285,861	
Commitments and contingencies			
Redeemable noncontrolling interest	140,499		
Stockholders' equity:			
Common stock, \$.001 par value; authorized 200,000,000 shares;			
61,357,390 issued and 58,666,797 outstanding at September 30, 2014,	<b>6</b> 1	50	
and 58,673,215 issued and 55,319,239 outstanding at December 31,	61	59	
2013			
Additional paid-in capital	811,752	594,326	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(605)	(2,620	)

Retained earnings	896,385	731,919	
Treasury stock, at cost (2,690,593 and 3,353,976 shares, respectively)	(74,690	) (89,643	)
Total Centene stockholders' equity	1,632,903	1,234,041	
Noncontrolling interest	8,148	9,398	
Total stockholders' equity	1,641,051	1,243,439	
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$5,446,345	\$3,529,300	

The accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements are an integral part of these statements.

# Table of Contents

# CENTENE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(In thousands, except share data)

(Unaudited)

	Three Month September 30		Nine Months Ended September 30,		
	2014	2013	2014	2013	
Revenues:					
Premium	\$3,780,256	\$2,613,567	\$10,182,201	\$7,415,518	3
Service	378,833	112,497	1,070,036	251,290	
Premium and service revenues	4,159,089	2,726,064	11,252,237	7,666,808	
Premium tax and health insurer fee	192,772	69,504	583,212	264,781	
Total revenues	4,351,861	2,795,568	11,835,449	7,931,589	
Expenses:					
Medical costs	3,390,090	2,293,616	9,092,644	6,582,445	
Cost of services	327,232	100,479	935,404	218,844	
General and administrative expenses	333,878	249,028	950,432	675,783	
Premium tax expense	160,744	68,453	491,691	262,188	
Health insurer fee expense	31,985		94,640		
Total operating expenses	4,243,929	2,711,576	11,564,811	7,739,260	
Earnings from operations	107,932	83,992	270,638	192,329	
Other income (expense):					
Investment and other income	5,676	4,757	17,652	13,099	
Interest expense	(9,282)	(6,603)	(24,909)	(20,261	)
Earnings from continuing operations, before income tax	104,326	82,146	263,381	185,167	
expense	,				
Income tax expense	26,696	32,280	106,125	72,937	
Earnings from continuing operations, net of income tax expense	77,630	49,866	157,256	112,230	
Discontinued operations, net of income tax expense (benefit) of \$(142), \$(620), \$1,311, and \$(970), respectively	1,521	(952)	2,368	(1,394	)
Net earnings	79,151	48,914	159,624	110,836	
Noncontrolling interest	(3,469)	(459)	(4,842)	(1,023	)
Net earnings attributable to Centene Corporation	\$82,620	\$49,373	\$164,466	\$111,859	
Amounts attributable to Centene Corporation common share	eholders:				
Earnings from continuing operations, net of income tax expense	\$81,099	\$50,325	\$162,098	\$113,253	
Discontinued operations, net of income tax expense (benefit)	1,521	(952)	2,368	(1,394	)
Net earnings	\$82,620	\$49,373	\$164,466	\$111,859	
Net earnings (loss) per common share attributable to Center Basic:	ne Corporation	ı:			
Continuing operations	\$1.38	\$0.92	\$2.80	\$2.10	
Discontinued operations	0.03		0.04	(0.02	)
Basic earnings per common share	\$1.41	\$0.90	\$2.84	\$2.08	,
		, =:< =	, =	, =	

Diluted:

Continuing operations	\$1.34	\$0.88	\$2.70	\$2.02
Discontinued operations	0.02	(0.01	0.04	(0.02)
Diluted earnings per common share	\$1.36	\$0.87	\$2.74	\$2.00
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding:				
Basic	58,613,484	54,679,660	57,956,152	53,863,779
Diluted	60,681,875	56,933,056	59,936,699	55,956,421
The accompanying notes to the consolidated financial state	ements are an i	ntegral part of	these statemen	ıts.

# Table of Contents

# CENTENE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE EARNINGS (In thousands) (Unaudited)

	Three Months Ended				Nine Months Ended			
	September 30,				September 30,			
	2014		2013		2014		2013	
Net earnings	\$79,151		\$48,914		\$159,624		\$110,836	
Reclassification adjustment, net of tax	(109	)	(94	)	(206	)	(621	)
Change in unrealized gain (loss) on investments, net of tax	(2,376	)	2,310		2,555		(6,413	)
Foreign currency translation adjustments, net of tax	(334	)	_		(334	)	_	
Other comprehensive earnings (loss)	(2,819	)	2,216		2,015		(7,034	)
Comprehensive earnings	76,332		51,130		161,639		103,802	
Comprehensive earnings (loss) attributable to the noncontrolling interest	(3,469	)	(459	)	(4,842	)	(1,023	)
Comprehensive earnings attributable to Centene Corporation	\$79,801		\$51,589		\$166,481		\$104,825	

The accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements are an integral part of this statement.

# Table of Contents

# CENTENE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (In thousands, except share data) (Unaudited)

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2014

	Centene Sto Common St		lders' Equit			Treasury S	tock			
	\$.001 Par Value Shares	Amt	Additional Paid-in Capital	Otner	Retained ns Exernings	\$.001 Par Value Shares	Amt	Non controllin Interest	ıgTotal	
Balance, December 31, 2013 Comprehensive Earnings:	58,673,215	\$59	\$594,326	\$ (2,620	\$731,919	3,353,976	\$(89,643)	\$9,398	\$1,243,439	
Net earnings	_	_	_	_	164,466	_	_	(1,250 )	163,216	
Change in unrealized investment loss, net of \$1,294 tax	_		_	2,349	_	_	_	_	2,349	
Foreign currency translation, net of \$(143) tax Total				(334	)				(334 )	
comprehensive earnings									165,231	
Common stock issued for acquisition Common stock	2,243,217	2	169,825	_	_	(746,369)	20,585	_	190,412	
issued for employee benefit plans	440,958		6,085	_	_	_	_	_	6,085	
Common stock repurchases	_		_	_	_	82,986	(5,632 )	_	(5,632)	
Stock compensation	_		34,613	_	_	_	_	_	34,613	
expense Excess tax benefit from stock compensation Balance,	s 	_	6,903	_	_	_	_	_	6,903	
September 30, 2014	61,357,390	\$61	\$811,752	\$ (605	\$896,385	2,690,593	\$(74,690)	\$8,148	\$1,641,051	

The accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements are an integral part of this statement.

Δ

# **Table of Contents**

# CENTENE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(In thousands) (Unaudited)

(Onaudica)			
	Nine Months E 2014	nded September 3 2013	30,
Cash flows from operating activities:			
Net earnings	\$159,624	\$110,836	
Adjustments to reconcile net earnings to net cash provided by operating activ	vities		
Depreciation and amortization	65,008	50,220	
Stock compensation expense	34,613	27,252	
Deferred income taxes	(64,931	) 1,626	
Changes in assets and liabilities			
Premium and related receivables	(243,032	) (58,587	)
Other current assets	(24,678	) (19,133	)
Other assets	(51,625	) (65,397	)
Medical claims liabilities	476,414	103,895	-
Unearned revenue	54,000	7,976	
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	427,128	48,840	
Other operating activities	21,213	4,142	
Net cash provided by operating activities	853,734	211,670	
Cash flows from investing activities:			
Capital expenditures	(68,528	) (46,383	)
Purchases of investments	(738,474	) (666,016	)
Sales and maturities of investments	319,711	451,034	
Investments in acquisitions, net of cash acquired	(94,154	) (62,773	)
Net cash used in investing activities	(581,445	) (324,138	)
Cash flows from financing activities:			
Proceeds from exercise of stock options	5,472	7,674	
Proceeds from borrowings	1,385,000	30,000	
Payment of long-term debt	(1,117,576	) (40,842	)
Proceeds from stock offering		15,225	
Excess tax benefits from stock compensation	6,903	1,140	
Common stock repurchases	(5,632	) (5,677	)
Contribution from noncontrolling interest	5,407	5,864	
Debt issue costs	(6,475	) (3,587	)
Net cash provided by financing activities	273,099	9,797	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	(489	) —	
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	544,899	(102,671	)
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	1,038,073	843,952	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$1,582,972	\$741,281	
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information:			
Interest paid	\$17,902	\$16,738	
Health insurer fee paid	126,187		
Income taxes paid	167,283	40,921	
Equity issued in connection with acquisition	190,412	75,425	

The accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements are an integral part of these statements.

#### **Table of Contents**

CENTENE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Dollars in thousands, except share data) (Unaudited)

#### 1. Basis of Presentation

The accompanying interim financial statements have been prepared under the presumption that users of the interim financial information have either read or have access to the audited financial statements included in the Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2013. The unaudited interim financial statements herein have been prepared pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission. Accordingly, footnote disclosures which would substantially duplicate the disclosures contained in the December 31, 2013 audited financial statements have been omitted from these interim financial statements where appropriate. In the opinion of management, these financial statements reflect all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments, which are necessary for a fair presentation of the results of the interim periods presented.

Certain 2013 amounts in the notes to the consolidated financial statements have been reclassified to conform to the 2014 presentation. These reclassifications have no effect on net earnings or stockholders' equity as previously reported.

#### 2. Acquisitions

## U.S. Medical Management

In January 2014, the Company acquired 68% of U.S. Medical Management, LLC (USMM), a management services organization and provider of in-home health services for high acuity populations, for \$213,664 in total consideration. The transaction consideration was financed through a combination of \$132,686 of Centene common stock and \$80,978 of cash.

The total fair value of 100% of USMM on the date of acquisition was \$352,348 (\$213,664 for the Company's interest and \$138,684 for the redeemable noncontrolling interest). The Company's preliminary allocation of fair value resulted in goodwill of \$283,081 and other identifiable intangible assets of \$78,390. Approximately 45% of the goodwill is deductible for income tax purposes. The Company has not finalized the allocation of the fair value of assets and liabilities. The acquisition is recorded in the Specialty Services segment.

In connection with the acquisition, the Company entered into call and put agreements with the noncontrolling interest holder to purchase the noncontrolling interest at a later date. Under these agreements, the Company may purchase or be required to purchase up to the total remaining interests in USMM over a period beginning in 2015 and continuing through 2017. Under certain circumstances, the agreements may be extended through 2020. At the Company's sole option, up to 50% of the consideration to be issued for the purchase of the additional interests under these agreements may be funded with shares of the Company's common stock.

As a result of the put option agreement, the noncontrolling interest is considered redeemable and is classified in the Redeemable Noncontrolling Interest section of the consolidated balance sheets. The noncontrolling interest was initially measured at fair value using the binomial lattice model as of the acquisition date. The Company has elected to accrete changes in the redemption value through additional paid-in capital over the period from the date of issuance to the earliest redemption date following the effective interest method.

A reconciliation of the changes in the Redeemable Noncontrolling Interest is as follows: Balance, December 31, 2013

Fair value of noncontrolling interest at acquisition	138,684	
Contribution from noncontrolling interest	5,407	
Net losses attributable to noncontrolling interest	(3,592	)
Balance, September 30, 2014	\$140,499	

#### **Table of Contents**

Community Health Solutions of America, Inc.

In July 2014, the Company completed a transaction whereby Community Health Solutions of America, Inc. assigned its contract with the Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals under the Bayou Health Shared Savings Program to the Company's subsidiary, Louisiana Healthcare Connections (LHC).

The fair value of consideration transferred of \$133,791 consists of the following: cash paid of \$14,061; Centene common stock (746,369 shares) issued at closing of \$58,135; the present value of additional cash consideration to be paid upon announcement of the Bayou Health Reprocurement winners of \$41,929, and; the present value of the estimated contingent consideration subject to membership retained by LHC in the first quarter of 2015 of \$19,666. The contingent consideration will not exceed \$28,200.

The Company's preliminary allocation of fair value resulted in goodwill of \$121,691 and other identifiable intangible assets of \$12,100. Approximately 100% of the goodwill is deductible for income tax purposes. The Company has not finalized the allocation of the fair value of assets and liabilities. The acquisition is recorded in the Managed Care segment.

#### Ribera Salud S.A.

In July 2014, the Company purchased a noncontrolling interest in Ribera Salud S.A. (Ribera Salud), a Spanish health management group for \$16,984. Centene is a 50% joint shareholder with Ribera Salud's remaining investor, Banco Sabadell S.A. The Company is accounting for its investment using the equity method of accounting. Any basis difference between the Company's share of underlying net assets and the purchase price will be attributable to certain intangible assets and will be accreted into earnings over their useful lives.

Upon closing, the Company executed letters of credit for \$60,889 (valued at the September 30, 2014 conversion rate), or €48,000, representing its proportional share of the letters of credit issued to support Ribera Salud's outstanding debt.

#### 3. Discontinued Operations: Kentucky Spirit Health Plan

In October 2012, the Company notified the Kentucky Cabinet for Health and Family Services (Cabinet) that it was exercising a contractual right that it believes allowed the Company to terminate its Medicaid managed care contract with the Commonwealth of Kentucky (Commonwealth) effective July 5, 2013. As of July 6, 2013, our subsidiary, Kentucky Spirit Health Plan (KSHP), ceased serving Medicaid members in Kentucky. Refer to Note 12, Contingencies, in the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further information regarding litigation between the Company and the Cabinet.

The results of operations of KSHP are presented as discontinued operations for all periods presented. The assets, liabilities and results of operations of KSHP are classified as discontinued operations for all periods presented beginning in 2011. KSHP was previously reported in the Managed Care segment.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2014, the Company received \$8,000 of dividends from KSHP. KSHP had remaining statutory capital of approximately \$79,000 at September 30, 2014, which, subject to future dividends, will be transferred to unregulated cash upon regulatory approval.

Operating results for the discontinued operations are as follows:

Three Months Ended September 30, Nine Months Ended September 30, 2014 2013 2014 2013

Revenues	\$—	\$8,084	<b>\$</b> —	\$243,900	
Earnings (loss) before income taxes	1,379	(1,572	) 3,679	(2,364	)
Net earnings (loss)	1,521	(952	) 2,368	(1,394	)

The net earnings from discontinued operations for the three months ended September 30, 2014 includes the reversal of the expense previously recorded for the health insurer fee of \$1,788.

## **Table of Contents**

Assets and liabilities of the discontinued operations are as follows:

	September 30, 2014	December 31, 2013
Current assets	\$72,234	\$77,512
Long term investments and restricted deposits	25,631	38,305
Assets of discontinued operations	\$97,865	\$115,817
Medical claims liability	\$11,847	\$27,637
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	6,776	2,657
Other liabilities	411	1,028
Liabilities of discontinued operations	\$19,034	\$31,322

## 4. Short-term and Long-term Investments, Restricted Deposits

Short-term and long-term investments and restricted deposits by investment type consist of the following:

	September 3	0, 2014				December	31, 2013			
	Amortized Cost	Gross Unrealized Gains	Gross Unrealize Losses	ed	Fair Value	Amortized Cost	Gross Unrealized Gains	Gross Unrealize Losses	:d	Fair Value
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government corporations and agencies	\$329,439	\$246	\$(4,273	)	\$325,412	\$246,085	\$245	\$(7,494	)	\$238,836
Corporate securities Restricted	489,304	2,815	(990	)	491,129	293,912	2,782	(608	)	296,086
certificates of deposit	5,892		_		5,892	5,891	_			5,891
Restricted cash equivalents	78,995	_	_		78,995	26,642	_	_		26,642
Municipal securities										
General obligation	49,467	422	(14	_	49,875	54,003	555	(136	)	54,422
Pre-refunded	4,955	46	(16	)	4,985	10,835	82	_		10,917
Revenue	100,312	768	(58	)	101,022	68,801	545	(292	)	69,054
Variable rate demand notes	11,700	_	_		11,700	28,575	_	_		28,575
Asset backed securities	185,270	389	(143	)	185,516	138,803	579	(332	)	139,050
Mortgage backed securities	46,023	753	_		46,776	33,974	_	(83	)	33,891
Cost and equity method investments	58,051	_	_		58,051	22,239	_	_		22,239
Life insurance contracts	15,628	_	_		15,628	15,369	_	_		15,369
Total	\$1,375,036	\$5,439	\$(5,494	)	\$1,374,981	\$945,129	\$4,788	\$(8,945	)	\$940,972

The Company's investments are classified as available-for-sale with the exception of life insurance contracts and certain cost and equity method investments. The Company's investment policies are designed to provide liquidity, preserve capital and maximize total return on invested assets with the focus on high credit quality securities. The

Company limits the size of investment in any single issuer other than U.S. treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government corporations and agencies. The Company's mortgage backed securities are issued by the Federal National Mortgage Association and carry guarantees by the U.S. government. As of September 30, 2014, 48% of the Company's investments in securities recorded at fair value that carry a rating by S&P or Moody's were rated AAA/Aaa, 60% were rated AA-/Aa3 or higher, and 90% were rated

#### **Table of Contents**

A-/A3 or higher. At September 30, 2014, the Company held certificates of deposit, life insurance contracts and cost and equity method investments which did not carry a credit rating.

The fair value of available-for-sale investments with gross unrealized losses by investment type and length of time that individual securities have been in a continuous unrealized loss position were as follows:

	September 30, 2014			December 31, 2013				
	Less Tha	n 12 Months	n 12 Months 12 Months or More		Less Tha	an 12 Months	12 Months or More	
	Unrealiz	ed Fair	Unrealiz	ed Fair	Unrealiz	ed Fair	Unrealized Fair	
	Losses	Value	Losses	Value	Losses	Value	Losses	Value
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government corporations and agencies	\$(204	) \$62,910	\$(4,069	) \$178,270	\$(6,188	) \$172,365	\$(1,307	) \$26,454
Corporate securities	(972	) 195,027	(18	) 983	(400	) 52,725	(207	) 5,020
Municipal securities:								
General obligation			(14	) 3,456	(72	) 3,480	(63	) 2,426
Pre-refunded	(16	) 1,022		_	_		_	
Revenue	(24	) 2,356	(34	) 3,395	(292	) 27,789	_	
Asset backed securities	s (62	) 41,911	(81	) 10,046	(333	37,689	_	
Mortgage backed securities	_		_		(83	) 33,891	_	_
Total	\$(1,278	) \$303,226	\$(4,216	) \$196,150	\$(7,368	) \$327,939	\$(1,577	) \$33,900

As of September 30, 2014, the gross unrealized losses were generated from 91 positions out of a total of 332 positions. The change in fair value of fixed income securities is a result of movement in interest rates subsequent to the purchase of the security.

For each security in an unrealized loss position, the Company assesses whether it intends to sell the security or if it is more likely than not the Company will be required to sell the security before recovery of the amortized cost basis for reasons such as liquidity, contractual or regulatory purposes. If the security meets this criterion, the decline in fair value is other-than-temporary and is recorded in earnings. The Company does not intend to sell these securities prior to maturity and it is not likely that the Company will be required to sell these securities prior to maturity; therefore, there is no indication of other-than-temporary impairment for these securities.

The contractual maturities of short-term and long-term investments and restricted deposits are as follows:

	September 30, 2014			December 31, 2013				
	Investments		Restricted	Deposits	Investments		Restricted Deposits	
	Amortized	Fair	Amortized	Fair	Amortized Fair		Amortized Fair	
	Cost	Value	Cost	Value	Cost	Value	Cost	Value
One year or less	\$166,251	\$166,993	\$91,716	\$91,731	\$101,537	\$102,126	\$40,633	\$40,637
One year through five years		952,591	7,999	7,996	609,755	610,589	6,301	6,309
Five years through te years	<sup>n</sup> 123,875	123,175	_	_	157,003	151,221	_	_
Greater than ten year	s 31,874	32,495	_		29,900	30,090	_	_
Total	\$1,275,321	\$1,275,254	\$99,715	\$99,727	\$898,195	\$894,026	\$46,934	\$46,946

Actual maturities may differ from contractual maturities due to call or prepayment options. Asset backed and mortgage backed securities are included in the one year through five years category, while cost and equity method investments and life insurance contracts are included in the five years through ten years category. The Company has an option to redeem at amortized cost substantially all of the securities included in the greater than ten years category listed above.

### **Table of Contents**

The Company continuously monitors investments for other-than-temporary impairment. Certain investments have experienced a decline in fair value due to changes in credit quality, market interest rates and/or general economic conditions. The Company recognizes an impairment loss for cost and equity method investments when evidence demonstrates that it is other-than-temporarily impaired. Evidence of a loss in value that is other-than-temporary may include the absence of an ability to recover the carrying amount of the investment or the inability of the investee to sustain a level of earnings that would justify the carrying amount of the investment.

#### 5. Fair Value Measurements

Assets and liabilities recorded at fair value in the consolidated balance sheets are categorized based upon the extent to which the fair value estimates are based upon observable or unobservable inputs. Level inputs are as follows:

Level Input: Input Definition:

Level I Inputs are unadjusted, quoted prices for identical assets or liabilities in active markets at the

measurement date.

Level II Inputs other than quoted prices included in Level I that are observable for the asset or liability through

corroboration with market data at the measurement date.

Level III Unobservable inputs that reflect management's best estimate of what market participants would use in

pricing the asset or liability at the measurement date.

# **Table of Contents**

The following table summarizes fair value measurements by level at September 30, 2014, for assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis:

Ç .	Level I	Level II	Level III	Total
Assets				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$1,523,596	<b>\$</b> —	<b>\$</b> —	\$1,523,596
Investments available for sale:				
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government	\$270,857	\$39,715	<b>\$</b> —	\$310,572
corporations and agencies	\$ <b>2</b> 70,007	•	4	
Corporate securities		491,129		491,129
Municipal securities:				
General obligation	_	49,875		49,875
Pre-refunded		4,985	_	4,985
Revenue		101,022		101,022
Variable rate demand notes		11,700		11,700
Asset backed securities		185,516		185,516
Mortgage backed securities		46,776		46,776
Total investments	\$270,857	\$930,718	<b>\$</b> —	\$1,201,575
Restricted deposits available for sale:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$78,995	<b>\$</b> —	<b>\$</b> —	\$78,995
Certificates of deposit	5,892			5,892
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government	14,840			14,840
corporations and agencies				•
Total restricted deposits	\$99,727	<b>\$</b> —	<b>\$</b> —	\$99,727
Other long-term assets: Interest rate swap agreements	\$—	\$6,796	<b>\$</b> —	\$6,796
Total assets at fair value	\$1,894,180	\$937,514	<b>\$</b> —	\$2,831,694
Liabilities				
Other long-term liabilities:	<b>\$</b> —	\$1,250	<b>\$</b> —	\$1,250
Interest rate swap agreements	ψ-—	Ψ1,230	ψ—	Ψ1,230
Total liabilities at fair value	\$—	\$1,250	<b>\$</b> —	\$1,250

#### **Table of Contents**

The following table summarizes fair value measurements by level at December 31, 2013, for assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis:

-	Level I	Level II	Level III	Total
Assets				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$974,304	\$—	\$	\$974,304
Investments available for sale:				
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government	\$212,185	\$12,238	<b>\$</b> —	\$224,423
corporations and agencies	\$212,103	\$12,236	<b>5</b> —	\$224,423
Corporate securities	_	296,086	_	296,086
Municipal securities:				
General obligation	_	54,422	_	54,422
Pre-refunded		10,917		10,917
Revenue		69,054		69,054
Variable rate demand notes	_	28,575	_	28,575
Asset backed securities	_	139,050	_	139,050
Mortgage backed securities	_	33,891	_	33,891
Total investments	\$212,185	\$644,233	\$	\$856,418
Restricted deposits available for sale:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$26,642	\$—	\$	\$26,642
Certificates of deposit	5,891			5,891
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government	14,413			14 412
corporations and agencies	14,413	<del></del>	<del></del>	14,413
Total restricted deposits	\$46,946	\$	\$	\$46,946
Other long-term assets: Interest rate swap agreements	<b>\$</b> —	\$9,576	\$	\$9,576
Total assets at fair value	\$1,233,435	\$653,809	\$	\$1,887,244

The Company periodically transfers U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government corporations and agencies between Level I and Level II fair value measurements dependent upon the level of trading activity for the specific securities at the measurement date. The Company's policy regarding the timing of transfers between Level I and Level II is to measure and record the transfers at the end of the reporting period. At September 30, 2014, there were \$38,347 of transfers from Level I to Level II and \$621 of transfers from Level II to Level I. The Company utilizes matrix pricing services to estimate fair value for securities which are not actively traded on the measurement date. The Company designates these securities as Level II fair value measurements. The aggregate carrying amount of the Company's life insurance contracts and other non-majority owned investments, which approximates fair value, was \$73,679 and \$37,608 as of September 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively.

#### 6. Debt

### Debt consists of the following:

September 30, 2014	December 31, 2013	,
\$725,000	\$425,000	
4,724	6,052	
5,546	9,576	
735,270	440,628	
140,000	150,000	
70,749	72,785	
8,832	5,349	
954,851	668,762	
(5,131)	(3,065	)
	\$725,000 4,724 5,546 735,270 140,000 70,749 8,832 954,851	4,7246,0525,5469,576735,270440,628140,000150,00070,74972,7858,8325,349954,851668,762

Long-term debt \$949,720 \$665,697

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Senior Notes

In May 2011, the Company issued \$250,000 non-callable 5.75% Senior Notes due June 1, 2017 (\$250,000 Notes) at a discount to yield 6%. In connection with the May 2011 issuance, the Company entered into interest rate swap agreements for a notional amount of \$250,000. Gains and losses due to changes in the fair value of the interest rate swap agreements completely offset changes in the fair value of the hedged portion of the underlying debt and are recorded as an adjustment to the \$250,000 Notes. At September 30, 2014, the fair value of the interest rate swap agreements increased the fair value of the notes by \$6,796 and the variable interest rate of the swap agreements was 3.74%.

In November 2012, the Company issued an additional \$175,000 non-callable 5.75% Senior Notes due June 1, 2017 (\$175,000 Add-on Notes) at a premium to yield 4.29%. The indenture governing the \$250,000 Notes and the \$175,000 Add-on Notes contains non-financial and financial covenants, including requirements of a minimum fixed charge coverage ratio. Interest is paid semi-annually in June and December. At September 30, 2014, the total net unamortized debt premium on the \$250,000 Notes and \$175,000 Add-on Notes was \$4,724.

In April 2014, the Company issued \$300,000 4.75% Senior Notes due May 15, 2022 (\$300,000 Notes) at par. In connection with the April 2014 issuance, the Company entered into interest rate swap agreements for a notional amount of \$300,000. Gains and losses due to changes in the fair value of the interest rate swap agreements completely offset changes in the fair value of the hedged portion of the underlying debt and are recorded as an adjustment to the \$300,000 Notes. At September 30, 2014, the fair value of the interest rate swap agreements decreased the fair value of the notes by \$1,250 and the variable interest rate of the swap agreements was 2.51%.

## Revolving Credit Agreement

In May 2013, the Company entered into a new unsecured \$500,000 revolving credit facility. Borrowings under the agreement bear interest based upon LIBOR rates, the Federal Funds Rate or the Prime Rate. The agreement has a maturity date of June 1, 2018, provided it will mature 90 days prior to the maturity date of the Company's 5.75% Senior Notes due 2017 if such notes are not refinanced (or extended), certain financial conditions are not met, or the Company does not carry \$100,000 of unrestricted cash. As of September 30, 2014, the Company had \$140,000 of borrowings outstanding under the agreement with a weighted average interest rate of 3.04%.

The agreement contains non-financial and financial covenants, including requirements of minimum fixed charge coverage ratios, maximum debt-to-EBITDA ratios and minimum tangible net worth. The Company is required to not exceed a maximum debt-to-EBITDA ratio of 3.0 to 1.0. As of September 30, 2014, there were no limitations on the availability under the revolving credit agreement as a result of the debt-to-EBITDA ratio.

### Letters of Credit & Surety Bonds

The Company had outstanding letters of credit of \$30,149 as of September 30, 2014, which were not part of the revolving credit facility. As discussed in Note 2, Acquisitions, the Company also had letters of credit for \$60,889 (valued at the September 30, 2014 conversion rate), or €48,000, representing its proportional share of the letters of credit issued to support Ribera Salud's outstanding debt which are a part of the revolving credit facility. Collectively, the letters of credit bore interest at 1.71% as of September 30, 2014. The Company had outstanding surety bonds of \$144,467 as of September 30, 2014.

#### 7. Interest Rate Swap Agreements

In May 2011, the Company entered into \$250,000 notional amount of interest rate swap agreements (2011 Swap Agreements) that are scheduled to expire June 1, 2017. Under the 2011 Swap Agreements, the Company receives a fixed rate of 5.75% and pays a variable rate of the three month LIBOR plus 3.50% adjusted quarterly, which allows the Company to adjust \$250,000 of its senior notes to a floating rate. At September 30, 2014, the variable rate was 3.74%.

In April 2014, the Company entered into \$300,000 notional amount of interest rate swap agreements (2014 Swap Agreements) that are scheduled to expire May 15, 2022. Under the 2014 Swap Agreements, the Company receives a fixed rate of 4.75% and pays a variable rate of the three month LIBOR plus 2.27% adjusted quarterly, which allows the Company to adjust \$300,000 of its senior notes to a floating rate. At September 30, 2014, the variable rate was 2.51%.

The 2011 and 2014 Swap Agreements are formally designated and qualify as fair value hedges. The 2011 and 2014 Swap Agreements are recorded at fair value in the Consolidated Balance Sheet in other assets or other liabilities. Gains and losses due to changes in fair value of the interest rate swap agreements completely offset changes in the fair value of the hedged

#### **Table of Contents**

portion of the underlying debt. Therefore, no gain or loss has been recognized due to hedge ineffectiveness. Offsetting changes in fair value of both the interest rate swap agreements and the hedged portion of the underlying debt both were recognized in interest expense in the Consolidated Statement of Operations. The Company does not hold or issue any derivative instrument for trading or speculative purposes.

The fair values of the 2011 Swap Agreements as of September 30, 2014 were an asset of approximately \$6,796 and are included in other long term assets in the Consolidated Balance Sheet. The fair values of the 2014 Swap Agreements as of September 30, 2014 were a liability of approximately \$1,250 and are included in other long term liabilities in the Consolidated Balance Sheet.

The fair value of the 2011 and 2014 Swap Agreements excludes accrued interest and takes into consideration current interest rates and current likelihood of the swap counterparties' compliance with its contractual obligations.

### 8. Stockholders' Equity

In January 2014, the Company completed the acquisition of 68% of USMM and as a result, issued 2,243,217 shares of Centene common stock to the selling stockholders. Additionally, in July 2014, the Company completed a transaction whereby CHS assigned its contract with the Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals to Centene's wholly owned subsidiary, LHC. The closing resulted in the issuance of 746,369 shares of Centene common stock.

#### 9. Income Taxes

In September 2014, the Internal Revenue Service issued final regulations related to the compensation deduction limitation applicable to certain health insurance issuers. The new regulations provided additional information regarding the definition of a health insurance issuer. Based on the final regulations, the Company no longer believes it is subject to the compensation deduction limitation in 2013 and 2014. As a result of this change in regulation, tax benefits of \$14,500 related to 2013 and \$5,600 related to the first half of 2014 were recorded in the third quarter of 2014.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### 10. Earnings Per Share

The following table sets forth the calculation of basic and diluted net earnings per common share:

	Three Months I 30,	Ended September	Nine Months Ended September 30,		
	2014	2013	2014	2013	
Earnings attributable to Centene Corporation:					
Earnings from continuing operations, net of tax	\$81,099	\$50,325	\$162,098	\$113,253	
Discontinued operations, net of tax	1,521	(952	2,368	(1,394	)
Net earnings	\$82,620	\$49,373	\$164,466	\$111,859	
Shares used in computing per share amounts:					
Weighted average number of common shares	58,613,484	54,679,660	57,956,152	53,863,779	
outstanding Common stock equivalents (as determined by					
applying the treasury stock method)	2,068,391	2,253,396	1,980,547	2,092,642	
Weighted average number of common shares and	60,681,875	56,933,056	59,936,699	55,956,421	
potential dilutive common shares outstanding	00,001,073	30,733,030	37,730,077	33,730,421	
Net earnings (loss) per common share attributable					
to Centene Corporation:					
Basic:					
Continuing operations	\$1.38	\$0.92	\$2.80	\$2.10	
Discontinued operations	0.03	(0.02)	0.04	(0.02	)
Basic earnings per common share	\$1.41	\$0.90	\$2.84	\$2.08	
Diluted:					
Continuing operations	\$1.34	\$0.88	\$2.70	\$2.02	
Discontinued operations	0.02	(0.01	0.04	(0.02	)
Diluted earnings per common share	\$1.36	\$0.87	\$2.74	\$2.00	

The calculation of diluted earnings per common share for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2014 excludes the impact of 23,760 shares and 58,878 shares, respectively, related to anti-dilutive stock options, restricted stock and restricted stock units. The calculation of diluted earnings per common share for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2013 excludes the impact of 14,532 shares and 76,957 shares, respectively, related to anti-dilutive stock options, restricted stock and restricted stock units.

### 11. Segment Information

Centene operates in two segments: Managed Care and Specialty Services. The Managed Care segment consists of Centene's health plans including all of the functions needed to operate them. The Specialty Services segment consists of Centene's specialty companies offering auxiliary healthcare services and products.

Segment information for the three months ended September 30, 2014, follows:

	Managed Care		Eliminations	Consolidated Total
Premium and service revenues from external customers	\$3,730,737	\$428,352	\$	\$4,159,089

Premium and service revenues from internal customers	15,339	806,078	(821,417	) —
Total premium and service revenues Earnings from operations	\$3,746,076 \$79,702	\$1,234,430 \$28,230	\$(821,417 \$—	) \$4,159,089 \$107,932
15				

#### **Table of Contents**

Segment information for the three months ended Sept	tember 30, 2013	, follows:		
	Managed Care	Specialty Services	Eliminations	Consolidated Total
Premium and service revenues from external customers	\$2,502,137	\$223,927	<b>\$</b> —	\$2,726,064
Premium and service revenues from internal customers	9,864	539,969	(549,833)	_
Total premium and service revenues	\$2,512,001	\$763,896		\$2,726,064
Earnings from operations	\$71,336	\$12,656	<b>\$</b> —	\$83,992
Segment information for the nine months ended Sept	ember 30, 2014,	follows:		
		Specialty	Eliminations	Consolidated
	Managed Care	Services	Ziiiiiiiiiiiiiiii	Total
Premium and service revenues from external customers	\$9,925,307	\$1,326,930	\$—	\$11,252,237
Premium and service revenues from internal customers	41,953	2,120,819	(2,162,772)	_
Total premium and service revenues	\$9,967,260	\$3,447,749	\$(2,162,772)	\$11,252,237
Earnings from operations	\$187,653	\$82,985	\$	\$270,638
Segment information for the nine months ended Sept	ember 30, 2013,	follows:		
The state of the s	Managed Care	Specialty	Eliminations	Consolidated Total
Premium and service revenues from external customers	\$7,123,336	\$543,472	<b>\$</b> —	\$7,666,808
Premium and service revenues from internal customers	30,209	1,590,576	(1,620,785 )	_
Total premium and service revenues	\$7,153,545	\$2,134,048	\$(1,620,785)	\$7,666,808

#### 12. Contingencies

Earnings from operations

In October 2012, the Company notified the Kentucky Cabinet for Health and Family Services that it was exercising a contractual right that it believes allows the Company to terminate its Medicaid managed care contract with the Commonwealth of Kentucky effective July 5, 2013. The Company also filed a lawsuit in Franklin Circuit Court against the Commonwealth seeking a declaration of the Company's right to terminate the contract on July 5, 2013. In April 2013, the Commonwealth answered that lawsuit and filed counterclaims against the Company seeking declaratory relief and damages. In May 2013, the Franklin Circuit Court ruled that Kentucky Spirit does not have a contractual right to terminate the contract early. Kentucky Spirit appealed that ruling to the Kentucky Court of Appeals. In August 2014, the Kentucky Court of Appeals heard oral argument on the appeal. A decision from the Court of Appeals is expected in the fourth quarter of 2014.

\$126,196

\$66,133

**\$**—

\$192,329

The Company also filed a formal dispute with the Cabinet for damages incurred under the contract, which was later appealed to and denied by the Finance and Administration Cabinet. In response, the Company filed a lawsuit in April 2013, amended in September 2014, in Franklin Circuit Court seeking damages against the Commonwealth for losses sustained due to the Commonwealth's alleged breaches. Discovery is proceeding in that action.

Kentucky Spirit's efforts to resolve issues with the Commonwealth were unsuccessful and on July 5, 2013, Kentucky Spirit proceeded with its previously announced exit. The Commonwealth has alleged that Kentucky Spirit's exit constitutes a material breach of contract. The Commonwealth seeks to recover substantial damages and to enforce its

rights under Kentucky Spirit's \$25,000 performance bond. In March 2014, Kentucky Spirit received a demand letter from the Commonwealth seeking damages to reimburse the Commonwealth for its alleged incurred and expected losses, expenses, transition costs and other damages for the period July 6, 2013 until July 5, 2014. The letter stated that the Commonwealth is seeking damages only on behalf of the Commonwealth, not the federal Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS). In June 2014, the Commonwealth informed the Kentucky Department of Insurance that its expenditures due to Kentucky's Spirit's departure range from \$28,000 to \$40,000 plus interest, and that the associated CMS expenditures range from \$92,000 to \$134,000. Kentucky Spirit disputes the Commonwealth's alleged damages, is pursuing its own litigation claims for damages against the Commonwealth and will vigorously defend against any allegations that it has breached the contract.

The resolution of the Kentucky litigation matters may result in a range of possible outcomes. If the Company prevails on its claims, Kentucky Spirit would be entitled to damages under its lawsuit. If the Commonwealth prevails, a liability to the

### **Table of Contents**

Commonwealth could be recorded. The Company is unable to estimate the ultimate outcome resulting from the Kentucky litigation. As a result, the Company has not recorded any receivable or any liability for potential damages under the contract as of September 30, 2014. While uncertain, the ultimate resolution of the pending litigation could have a material effect on the financial position, cash flow or results of operations of the Company in the period it is resolved or becomes known.

Excluding the Kentucky matters discussed above, the Company is routinely subjected to legal proceedings in the normal course of business. While the ultimate resolution of such matters in the normal course of business is uncertain, the Company does not expect the results of any of these matters individually, or in the aggregate, to have a material effect on its financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

#### **Table of Contents**

ITEM 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

The following discussion of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this filing. The discussion contains forward-looking statements that involve both known and unknown risks and uncertainties, including those set forth under Part II, Item 1A. "Risk Factors" of this Form 10-Q.

#### **OVERVIEW**

In 2013, we classified the operations for Kentucky Spirit Health Plan (KSHP) as discontinued operations for all periods presented in our consolidated financial statements. The following discussion and analysis, with the exception of cash flow information, is presented in the context of continuing operations unless otherwise identified.

For the third quarter of 2014, we reported net earnings per diluted share of \$1.34. Details of the earnings per diluted share are highlighted below:

	Third Quarter	
	2014	2013
Net earnings per diluted share	\$1.34	\$0.88
Impact of Health Insurer Fee	0.15	_
Acquisition transaction costs	0.06	_
Benefit for tax adjustment related to prior periods	(0.33	) —
Total, excluding above items	\$1.22	\$0.88
Included in the table shows are the following items:		

Included in the table above are the following items:

A \$0.15 per diluted share impact for the health insurer fee related to two states where we have not yet received signed agreements.

Transaction costs of \$0.06 per diluted share associated with acquisitions in the third quarter.

An income tax benefit of \$0.33 per diluted share for periods prior to the third quarter 2014. During the third quarter of 2014, the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) issued final regulations related to compensation deduction limitations applicable to certain health insurance issuers. As a result, we no longer believe the deduction limitations apply to Centene for 2013 and 2014. Accordingly, we reversed previously recorded tax expense from prior periods for this item.

Key financial metrics for the third quarter of 2014 are summarized as follows:

Quarter-end managed care membership of 3,705,300, including non-risk membership of 303,500, an increase of 1,092,800 members, or 42% year over year.

Premium and service revenues of \$4.2 billion, representing 53% growth year over year.

Health Benefits Ratio of 89.7%, compared to 87.8% in 2013.

General and Administrative expense ratio of 8.0%, compared to 9.1% in 2013.

Operating cash flow of \$441.8 million for the third quarter of 2014.

The following items contributed to our revenue and membership growth over the last year:

AcariaHealth. In April 2013, we completed the acquisition of AcariaHealth, a specialty pharmacy company.

California. In November 2013, our California subsidiary, California Health and Wellness (CHW), began operating under a new contract with the California Department of Health Care Services to serve Medicaid beneficiaries in 18 rural counties under the state's Medi-Cal Managed Care Rural Expansion program and Medi-Cal beneficiaries in

Imperial County. In January 2014, CHW also began serving members under the state's Medicaid expansion program.

#### **Table of Contents**

Centurion. Centurion is a joint venture between Centene and MHM Services Inc. In July 2013, Centurion began operating under a new contract with the Department of Corrections in Massachusetts to provide comprehensive healthcare services to individuals incarcerated in Massachusetts state correctional facilities. In September 2013, Centurion began operating under a new contract to provide comprehensive healthcare services to individuals incarcerated in Tennessee state correctional facilities. In January 2014, Centurion began operating under a new agreement with the Minnesota Department of Corrections to provide managed healthcare services to offenders in the state's correctional facilities.

Florida. In August 2013, our Florida subsidiary, Sunshine Health, began operating under a contract in 10 of 11 regions with the Florida Agency for Health Care Administration to serve members of the Medicaid managed care Long Term Care (LTC) program. Enrollment began in August 2013 and was implemented by region through March 2014.

In May 2014, Sunshine Health also began operating under a new contract in 9 of 11 regions of the Managed Medical Assistance (MMA) program. The MMA program includes TANF recipients as well as ABD and dual-eligible members. In addition, we began operating as the sole provider under a new statewide contract for the Child Welfare Specialty Plan (Foster Care). Enrollment for both the MMA program and Foster Care began in May 2014 and was implemented by region through August 2014.

Health Insurance Marketplaces (HIM). In January 2014, we began serving members enrolled in Health Insurance Marketplaces in certain regions of 9 states: Arkansas, Florida, Georgia, Indiana, Massachusetts, Mississippi, Ohio, Texas and Washington.

Illinois. In March 2014, our Illinois subsidiary, IlliniCare Health, began operating under a new contract as part of the Illinois Medicare-Medicaid Alignment Initiative serving dual-eligible members in Cook, DuPage, Lake, Kane, Kankakee and Will counties (Greater Chicago region).

In July 2014, IlliniCare Health began operating under a new contract with the Cook County Health and Hospitals System to perform third party administrative services to members enrolled in the CountyCare program, as well as care coordination, behavioral health, vision care and pharmacy benefit management services.

In September 2014, IlliniCare Health began serving additional Medicaid members under the state's Medicaid and Medicaid expansion programs.

- Louisiana. In July 2014, we completed the transaction whereby Community Health Solutions of America, Inc.
- (CHS) assigned its contract with the Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals under the Bayou Health Shared Savings Program to our subsidiary, Louisiana Healthcare Connections (LHC).

Massachusetts. In January 2014, our CeltiCare Health subsidiary began operating under a new contract with the Massachusetts Executive Office of Health and Human Services to participate in the MassHealth CarePlus program in all five regions.

Mississippi. In July 2014, our Mississippi subsidiary, Magnolia Health, began operating as one of two contractors under a new statewide managed care contract serving members enrolled in the Mississippi Coordinated Access Network program. The program provides for membership expansion beginning in late 2014.

New Hampshire. In December 2013, our subsidiary, New Hampshire Healthy Families, began operating under a new contract with the Department of Health and Human Services to serve Medicaid beneficiaries.

## **Table of Contents**

Ohio. In July 2013, our Ohio subsidiary, Buckeye Community Health Plan (Buckeye), began operating under a new and expanded contract with the Ohio Department of Medicaid (ODM) to serve Medicaid members statewide through Ohio's three newly aligned regions (West, Central/Southeast and Northeast). Buckeye also began serving members under the ABD Child program in July 2013. In January 2014, Buckeye began serving members under the state's Medicaid expansion program.

In May 2014, Buckeye began operating under a new contract with the ODM to serve Medicaid members in a dual-eligible demonstration program in three of seven regions: Northeast (Cleveland), Northwest (Toledo) and West Central (Dayton). This three-year program, which is part of the Integrated Care Delivery System expansion, serves those who have both Medicare and Medicaid eligibility. Enrollment began in May 2014 and implementation was completed in July 2014.

Texas. In September 2014, we began operating under a new contract with the Texas Health and Human Services Commission to expand our operations and serve STAR+PLUS members in two Medicaid Rural Service Areas. We also began providing expanded coverage in September 2014 under our STAR+PLUS contracts to provide acute care services for intellectually and developmentally disabled members.

U.S. Medical Management. In January 2014, we acquired a majority interest in U.S. Medical Management, LLC, a management services organization and provider of in-home health services for high acuity populations.

Washington. In January 2014, our subsidiary, Coordinated Care, began serving additional Medicaid members under the state's Medicaid expansion program.

In addition, in July 2014, we completed an investment accounted for under the equity method for the purchase of a noncontrolling interest in Ribera Salud S.A. (Ribera Salud), a Spanish health management group. Centene is a joint shareholder with Ribera Salud's remaining investor, Banco Sabadell S.A.

We expect the following items to contribute to our future growth potential:

We expect to realize the full year benefit in 2014 of business commenced during 2013 in California, Florida, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, Ohio and Tennessee and the acquisition of AcariaHealth as discussed above.

In December 2013, we signed a definitive agreement to purchase a majority stake in Fidelis SecureCare of Michigan, Inc. (Fidelis), a subsidiary of Fidelis SeniorCare, Inc. The transaction is expected to close in the first half of 2015, subject to certain closing conditions including regulatory approvals, and will include cash payments contingent on the performance of the plan. Fidelis was selected by the Michigan Department of Community Health to provide integrated healthcare services to members who are dually eligible for Medicare and Medicaid in Macomb and Wayne counties. Enrollment is expected to commence in the first half of 2015.

In November 2013, our South Carolina subsidiary, Absolute Total Care, was selected by the South Carolina Department of Health and Human Services to serve dual-eligible members as part of the state's pilot program to provide integrated and coordinated care for individuals who are eligible for both Medicare and Medicaid. Operations are expected to commence in the first quarter of 2015.

In May 2014, our Texas subsidiary, Superior HealthPlan, was selected by the Texas Health and Human Services Commission with the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services to serve dual-eligible members in three counties to provide integrated and coordinated care for individuals who are eligible for both Medicare and Medicaid. Operations are expected to commence in the first quarter of 2015.

In February 2014, the Texas Health and Human Service commission expanded our STAR+PLUS contracts to include nursing facility benefits. The additional coverage is expected to commence in the first quarter of 2015.

In October 2014, our subsidiary, Louisiana Healthcare Connections, was recommended for a contract award by the Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals to serve Bayou Health (Medicaid) beneficiaries. The new Bayou Health contract is expected to commence early in the first quarter of 2015.

## **Table of Contents**

## **MEMBERSHIP**

From September 30, 2013 to September 30, 2014, we increased our at-risk managed care membership by 789,300, or 30%. The following table sets forth our membership by state for our managed care organizations:

2014       2013       2013         Arizona       7,000       7,100       23,700         Arkansas       36,600       —       —         California       144,700       97,200       —         Florida       411,200       222,000       217,800         Georgia       382,600       318,700       314,100         Illinois       31,300       22,300       22,800         Indiana       199,500       195,500       198,400         Kansas       144,200       139,900       137,700		September 30,	December 31,	September 30,
Arkansas       36,600       —       —         California       144,700       97,200       —         Florida       411,200       222,000       217,800         Georgia       382,600       318,700       314,100         Illinois       31,300       22,300       22,800         Indiana       199,500       195,500       198,400		2014	2013	2013
California       144,700       97,200       —         Florida       411,200       222,000       217,800         Georgia       382,600       318,700       314,100         Illinois       31,300       22,300       22,800         Indiana       199,500       195,500       198,400	Arizona	7,000	7,100	23,700
Florida       411,200       222,000       217,800         Georgia       382,600       318,700       314,100         Illinois       31,300       22,300       22,800         Indiana       199,500       195,500       198,400	Arkansas	36,600	_	_
Georgia       382,600       318,700       314,100         Illinois       31,300       22,300       22,800         Indiana       199,500       195,500       198,400	California	144,700	97,200	_
Illinois       31,300       22,300       22,800         Indiana       199,500       195,500       198,400	Florida	411,200	222,000	217,800
Indiana 199,500 195,500 198,400	Georgia	382,600	318,700	314,100
	Illinois	31,300	22,300	22,800
Kansas 144,200 139,900 137,700	Indiana	199,500	195,500	198,400
	Kansas	144,200	139,900	137,700
Louisiana 150,800 152,300 152,600	Louisiana	150,800	152,300	152,600
Massachusetts 46,600 22,600 23,200	Massachusetts	46,600	22,600	23,200
Minnesota 9,500 — — —	Minnesota	9,500	_	_
Mississippi 99,300 78,300 76,900	Mississippi	99,300	78,300	76,900
Missouri 64,900 59,200 58,200	Missouri	64,900	59,200	58,200
New Hampshire 56,600 33,600 —	New Hampshire	56,600	33,600	
Ohio 261,000 173,200 170,900	Ohio	261,000	173,200	170,900
South Carolina 106,500 91,900 89,400	South Carolina	106,500	91,900	89,400
Tennessee 21,200 20,700 20,400	Tennessee	21,200	20,700	20,400
Texas 961,100 935,100 957,300	Texas	961,100	935,100	957,300
Washington 192,500 82,100 77,100	Washington	192,500	82,100	77,100
Wisconsin 74,700 71,500 72,000	Wisconsin	74,700	71,500	72,000
Total at-risk membership 3,401,800 2,723,200 2,612,500	Total at-risk membership	3,401,800	2,723,200	2,612,500
Non-risk membership 303,500 — — —	Non-risk membership	303,500	_	
Total 3,705,300 2,723,200 2,612,500	Total	3,705,300	2,723,200	2,612,500

At September 30, 2014, we served 193,100 Medicaid members in Medicaid expansion programs in California, Illinois, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, Ohio and Washington included in the table above. We also served 195,500 members at September 30, 2014 under our behavioral health contract in Arizona, compared to 160,700 members at September 30, 2013.

The following table sets forth our membership by line of business:

	September 30,	December 31,	September 30,
	2014	2013	2013
Medicaid	2,578,300	2,054,700	1,953,300
CHIP & Foster Care	247,700	275,100	274,900
ABD, Medicare & Duals	383,400	305,300	302,000
HIM	76,000	_	_
Hybrid Programs	19,900	19,000	19,600
LTC	55,200	37,800	31,600
Correctional Services	41,300	31,300	31,100
Total at-risk membership	3,401,800	2,723,200	2,612,500
Non-risk membership	303,500	_	_
Total	3,705,300	2,723,200	2,612,500

## **Table of Contents**

The following table identifies our dual eligible membership by line of business. The membership tables above include these members.

	September 30,	December 31,	September 30,
	2014	2013	2013
ABD	119,300	71,700	72,000
LTC	35,500	28,800	19,600
Medicare	9,800	6,500	6,100
Total	164,600	107,000	97,700

## **Table of Contents**

## **RESULTS OF OPERATIONS**

The following discussion and analysis is based on our consolidated statements of operations, which reflect our results of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2014 and 2013, prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States.

Summarized comparative financial data for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2014 and 2013 is as follows (\$ in millions):

	Three Months Ended September 30,				Nine Months Ended September 30,							
	2014		2013		% Change 2013-201		2014		2013		% Chang 2013-201	
Premium	\$3,780.3		\$2,613.6		44.6	%	\$10,182.2		\$7,415.5		37.3	%
Service	378.8		112.5		236.7	%	1,070.0		251.3		325.8	%
Premium and service revenues	4,159.1		2,726.1		52.6	%	11,252.2		7,666.8		46.8	%
Premium tax and health insurer fee	192.8		69.5		177.4	%	583.2		264.8		120.3	%
Total revenues	4,351.9		2,795.6		55.7	%	11,835.4		7,931.6		49.2	%
Medical costs	3,390.1		2,293.6		47.8	%	9,092.6		6,582.5		38.1	%
Cost of services	327.2		100.5		225.7	%	935.4		218.8		327.4	%
General and administrative expenses	333.9		249.0		34.1	%	950.4		675.8		40.6	%
Premium tax expense	160.7		68.5		134.8	%	491.7		262.2		87.5	%
Health insurer fee expense	32.0				n.m.		94.6				n.m.	
Earnings from operations	108.0		84.0		28.5	%	270.7		192.3		40.7	%
Investment and other income, net	(3.6	)	(1.9	)	(95.3	)%	(7.3	)	(7.2	)	(1.3	)%
Earnings from continuing operations, before income tax expense	104.4		82.1		27.0	%	263.4		185.1		42.2	%
Income tax expense	26.7		32.2		(17.3	)%	106.1		72.9		45.5	%
Earnings from continuing operations, net of income tax	77.7		49.9		55.7	%	157.3		112.2		40.1	%
Discontinued operations, net of												
income tax expense (benefit) of \$(0.1)	,1.5		(1.0)	)	259.8	%	2.4		(1.3	)	269.9	%
\$(0.6), \$1.3 and \$(1.0) respectively												
Net earnings	79.2		48.9		61.8	%	159.7		110.9		44.0	%
Noncontrolling interest	(3.5	)	(0.5	)	n.m.		(4.8	)	(1.0	)	(373.3	)%
Net earnings attributable to Centene Corporation	\$82.7		\$49.4		67.3	%	\$164.5		\$111.9		47.0	%
Amounts attributable to Centene Corp	oration cor	nr	non shareh	nol	ders:							
Earnings from continuing operations, net of income tax expense			\$50.4		61.2	%	\$162.1		\$113.2		43.1	%
Discontinued operations, net of income tax expense	1.5		(1.0	)	259.8	%	2.4		(1.3	)	269.9	%
Net earnings	\$82.7		\$49.4		67.3	%	\$164.5		\$111.9		47.0	%
Diluted earnings per common share at	tributable t	0.	Centene C	orj	poration:							
Continuing operations	\$1.34		\$0.88		52.3	%	\$2.70		\$2.02		33.7	%
Discontinued operations	0.02		(0.01	)	300.0	%	0.04		(0.02	)	300.0	%
Total diluted earnings per common share	\$1.36		\$0.87		56.3	%	\$2.74		\$2.00		37.0	%

n.m.: not meaningful.

## **Table of Contents**

Three Months Ended September 30, 2014 Compared to Three Months Ended September 30, 2013

#### Premium and Service Revenues

Premium and service revenues increased 52.6% in the three months ended September 30, 2014 over the corresponding period in 2013 primarily as a result of the expansions in Florida, Ohio, Washington and Illinois, growth in the AcariaHealth business, the addition of California and New Hampshire operations and our participation in the Health Insurance Marketplaces.

## **Operating Expenses**

#### **Medical Costs**

Results of operations depend on our ability to manage expenses associated with health benefits and to accurately estimate costs incurred. The Health Benefits Ratio, or HBR, represents medical costs as a percentage of premium revenues (excluding Premium Tax and Health Insurer Fee revenues) and reflects the direct relationship between the premium received and the medical services provided. The table below depicts the HBR for our membership by member category for the three months ended September 30,:

	2014	2013	
Medicaid, CHIP, Foster Care & HIM	86.5	% 84.8	%
ABD, LTC & Medicare	93.9	92.1	
Specialty Services	86.8	86.8	
Total	89.7	87.8	

The consolidated HBR for the three months ended September 30, 2014, was 89.7%, compared to 87.8% in the same period in 2013. The HBR increase compared to 2013 is attributable to an increase in higher acuity membership over the comparable prior year period.

Revenue and HBR results for new business and existing business are listed below to assist in understanding our results of operations. Existing businesses are primarily state markets or significant geographic expansion in an existing state or product that we have managed for four complete quarters. New businesses are primarily new state markets or significant geographic expansion in an existing state or product that conversely, we have not managed for four complete quarters. The following table compares the results for new business and existing business for the three months ended September 30,:

•	2014	2013	
Premium and Service Revenue			
New business	27	% 14	%
Existing business	73	% 86	%
HBR			
New business	91.4	% 96.5	%
Existing business	89.0	% 86.3	%
Cost of Services			

Cost of services increased by \$226.8 million in the three months ended September 30, 2014, compared to the corresponding period in 2013. This was primarily due to growth in AcariaHealth as well as the acquisition of U.S. Medical Management.

## General & Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses, or G&A, increased by \$84.9 million in the three months ended September 30, 2014, compared to the corresponding period in 2013. This was primarily due to expenses for additional staff and facilities to support our membership growth and acquisition transaction costs.

## **Table of Contents**

The consolidated G&A expense ratio for the three months ended September 30, 2014 and 2013 was 8.0% and 9.1%, respectively. The year over year decrease primarily reflects the leveraging of expenses over higher revenue in 2014.

#### Health Insurer Fee

During the three months ended September 30, 2014, we recorded \$32.0 million of non-deductible expense for the Affordable Care Act (ACA) annual health insurer fee. As of September 30, 2014, we have received signed agreements from 15 of 17 applicable states which provide for the reimbursement of the ACA insurer fee including the related gross-up for the associated income tax effects. As a result, we recorded \$32.1 million in Premium Tax and Health Insurer Fee revenue associated with the accrual for the reimbursement of the fee. The net effect of the health insurer fee related to states where we have not received signed agreements reduced our diluted earnings per share by \$0.15 during the third quarter of 2014.

#### Other Income (Expense)

The following table summarizes the components of other income (expense) for the three months ended September 30, (\$ in millions):

	2014	2013	
Investment and other income	\$5.3	\$4.8	
Equity method investment earnings	0.4	_	
Interest expense	(9.3)	(6.6	)
Other income (expense), net	\$(3.6)	\$(1.8	)

The increase in investment income in 2014 reflects an increase in investment balances over 2013 and improved performance of certain equity investments. Interest expense increased in 2014 compared to 2013, reflecting the issuance of an additional \$300 million in Senior Notes in April 2014 and a higher level of borrowings under our revolving credit agreement.

## Income Tax Expense

Excluding the effects of noncontrolling interest, our effective tax rate for the three months ended September 30, 2014 and 2013, was a tax expense of 24.8% and 39.1%, respectively. During the third quarter 2014, the IRS issued final regulations related to the compensation deduction limitation applicable to certain health insurance providers. As a result, we no longer believe the deduction limitation applies for 2013 and 2014. Accordingly, we reversed \$20.1 million of previously recorded tax expense for prior periods resulting in a decrease in the effective tax rate. The decrease is partially offset by the non-deductibility of the health insurer fee which increased our effective tax rate.

## Segment Results

The following table summarizes our consolidated operating results by segment for the three months ended September 30, (\$ in millions):

	2014	2013	% Chang 2013-201	
Premium and Service Revenues				
Managed Care	\$3,746.1	\$2,512.0	49.1	%
Specialty Services	1,234.4	763.9	61.6	%
Eliminations	(821.4	) (549.8	) (49.4	)%
Consolidated Total	\$4,159.1	\$2,726.1	52.6	%
Earnings from Operations				

Managed Care	\$79.7	\$71.3	11.7	%
Specialty Services	28.2	12.7	123.1	%
Consolidated Total	\$107.9	\$84.0	28.5	%
25				

## **Table of Contents**

## Managed Care

Premium and service revenues increased 49.1% in the three months ended September 30, 2014, primarily as a result of expansions in Florida, Ohio, Washington and Illinois, the addition of California and New Hampshire operations and our participation in the Health Insurance Marketplaces. Earnings from operations increased 11.7% between years primarily reflecting the growth in the business.

## **Specialty Services**

Premium and service revenues increased 61.6% in the three months ended September 30, 2014, resulting from growth in the AcariaHealth business, increased services associated with membership growth in the Managed Care segment, the addition of two Centurion contracts and the acquisition of U.S. Medical Management. Earnings from operations increased 123.1% in the three months ended September 30, 2014, primarily reflecting growth in the AcariaHealth business as well as favorable development in our legacy individual health business.

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2014 Compared to Nine Months Ended September 30, 2013

## Premium and Service Revenues

Premium and service revenues increased 46.8% in the nine months ended September 30, 2014, over the corresponding period in 2013 primarily as a result of expansions in Florida, Ohio, Washington and Illinois, growth in the AcariaHealth business, the addition of the California and New Hampshire operations and our participation in the Health Insurance Marketplaces. During the nine months ended September 30, 2014, we received premium rate adjustments which yielded a net 0% composite change across all of our markets.

## **Operating Expenses**

#### **Medical Costs**

Results of operations depend on our ability to manage expenses associated with health benefits and to accurately estimate costs incurred. The Health Benefits Ratio, or HBR, represents medical costs as a percentage of premium revenues (excluding Premium Tax and Health Insurer Fee revenues) and reflects the direct relationship between the premium received and the medical services provided. The table below depicts the HBR for our membership by member category for the nine months ended September 30,:

	2014	2013	
Medicaid, CHIP, Foster Care & HIM	86.1	% 87.9	%
ABD, LTC & Medicare	94.0	90.5	
Specialty Services	84.9	84.4	
Total	89.3	88.8	

The consolidated HBR for the nine months ended September 30, 2014 of 89.3% was an increase of 50 basis points over the comparable period in 2013. The increase compared to last year is primarily attributable to an increase in higher acuity membership over the comparable prior year period.

## Cost of Services

Cost of services increased by \$716.6 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2014, compared to the corresponding period in 2013. This was primarily due to the acquisition of and growth in our AcariaHealth business as well as the acquisition of U.S. Medical Management.

## General & Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses, or G&A, increased by \$274.6 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2014, compared to the corresponding period in 2013. This was primarily due to expenses for additional staff and facilities to support our membership growth.

## **Table of Contents**

The consolidated G&A expense ratio for the nine months ended September 30, 2014 and 2013 was 8.4% and 8.8%, respectively. The year over year decrease in the G&A expense ratio reflects the leveraging of expenses over higher revenues in 2014.

#### Health Insurer Fee

During the nine months ended September 30, 2014, we recorded \$94.6 million of non-deductible expense for the ACA annual health insurer fee. We recorded \$91.9 million of revenue in Premium Tax and Health Insurer Fee revenue associated with the accrual for the reimbursement of the fee. During the year ended December 31, 2014, we expect to record \$126.2 million of non-deductible expense for the health insurer fee expense.

## Other Income (Expense)

The following table summarizes the components of other income (expense) for the nine months ended September 30, 2014 (\$ in millions):

	2014	2013	
Investment and other income	\$15.6	\$13.3	
Equity method investment earnings	2.1	(0.2	)
Interest expense	(24.9	) (20.3	)
Other income (expense), net	\$(7.2	) \$(7.2	)

The increase in investment income in 2014 reflects an increase in investment balances over 2013 and improved performance of certain equity investments. Interest expense increased during the nine months ended September 30, 2014 by \$4.6 million reflecting the issuance of an additional \$300 million in Senior Notes in April 2014 and a higher level of borrowings under our revolving credit agreement.

#### Income Tax Expense

Excluding the effects of noncontrolling interest, our effective tax rate for the nine months ended September 30, 2014 was 39.6% compared to 39.2% in the corresponding period in 2013. The increase is due to the non-deductibility of the health insurer fee which increased our effective tax rate. During the third quarter 2014, the IRS issued final regulations related to the compensation deduction limitation applicable to certain health insurance providers. As a result, we no longer believe the deduction limitation applies for 2013 and 2014. Accordingly, we reversed previously recorded tax expense of \$20.1 million for prior periods resulting in a decrease in the effective tax rate which offset the health insurer fee impact.

## Segment Results

The following table summarizes our operating results by segment for the nine months ended September 30, 2014 (in millions):

	2014	2013	% Change 2013-2014	
Premium and Service Revenues				
Managed Care	\$9,967.3	\$7,153.5	39.3	%
Specialty Services	3,447.7	2,134.1	61.6	%
Eliminations	(2,162.8	) (1,620.8	) (33.4	)%
Consolidated Total	\$11,252.2	\$7,666.8	46.8	%
Earnings from Operations				

Managed Care	\$187.6	\$126.2	48.7	%
Specialty Services	83.0	66.1	25.5	%
Consolidated Total	\$270.6	\$192.3	40.7	%
27				

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Managed Care

Premium and service revenues increased 39.3% in the nine months ended September 30, 2014, primarily as a result of expansions in Florida, Ohio, Washington and Illinois, the addition of the California and New Hampshire operations and our participation in the Health Insurance Marketplaces. Earnings from operations increased 48.7% in the nine months ended September 30, 2014, primarily reflecting growth in the business as well as reduced utilization in certain markets in the first quarter of 2014 associated with inclement weather.

## **Specialty Services**

Premium and service revenues increased 61.6% in the nine months ended September 30, 2014, resulting from growth in our AcariaHealth business, increased services associated with membership growth in the Managed Care segment, the addition of three Centurion contracts and the acquisition of U.S. Medical Management. Earnings from operations increased 25.5% in the nine months ended September 30, 2014, primarily reflecting growth in the AcariaHealth business as well as favorable development in our legacy individual health business.

## LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

Shown below is a condensed schedule of cash flows used in the discussion of liquidity and capital resources (\$ in millions).

	Nine Months Ended September 30,		
	2014	2013	
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$853.7	\$211.7	
Net cash used in investing activities	(581.4	) (324.1	)
Net cash provided by financing activities	273.1	9.8	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	(0.5	) —	
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	\$544.9	\$(102.6	)

## Cash Flows Provided by Operating Activities

Normal operations are funded primarily through operating cash flows and borrowings under our revolving credit facility. Operating activities provided cash of \$853.7 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2014, compared to \$211.7 million in the comparable period in 2013. The cash provided by operations in 2014 was primarily related to an increase in medical claims liabilities resulting from the growth in the business as well as an increase in accounts payable and accrued expenses resulting from an increase in payables to state customers associated with various minimum HBR programs.

Cash flows from operations in each year were impacted by the timing of payments we receive from our states. States may prepay the following month premium payment, which we record as unearned revenue, or they may delay our premium payment, which we record as a receivable. We typically receive capitation payments monthly, however the states in which we operate may decide to adjust their payment schedules which can positively or negatively impact our reported cash flows from operating activities in any given period.

The reimbursement of the HIF from our state customers may be settled as a separate payment or monthly in combination with our other premium payments. The vast majority of our state customers are settling the reimbursement through a separate payment after verification of each state's portion of our HIF, resulting in an increase in Premium and Related Receivables at September 30, 2014. During the third quarter of 2014, we paid the 2014 annual HIF invoice totaling \$126.2 million. The table below details the impact to cash flows from operations from the timing of payments from our states (\$ in millions).

	Nine Months Ended September 30,		
	2014	2013	
Increase in premium and related receivables	\$(243.0	) \$(58.6	)
Increase in unearned revenue	54.0	8.0	
Net decrease in operating cash flow	\$(189.0	) \$(50.6	)
28			

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Cash Flows Used in Investing Activities

Investing activities used cash of \$581.4 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2014, and \$324.1 million in the comparable period in 2013. Cash flows used in investing activities in 2014 primarily consisted of additions to the investment portfolio of our regulated subsidiaries, including transfers from cash and cash equivalents to long-term investments, the acquisition of U.S. Medical Management and CHS, an equity investment in Ribera Salud and capital expenditures.

We completed the acquisition of U.S. Medical Management in January 2014 for \$213.7 million in total consideration. The transaction was financed through a combination of Centene common stock as well as \$81.0 million of cash. We also completed a transaction with CHS in July 2014 for initial cash consideration of \$14.1 million as well as common stock. Additionally, in July 2014, we purchased a noncontrolling interest in Ribera Salud S.A. (Ribera Salud), a Spanish health management group for \$17.0 million.

During 2013, our investing activities primarily related to additions to the investment portfolio of our regulated subsidiaries and capital expenditures.

We spent \$68.5 million and \$46.4 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively, on capital expenditures for system enhancements and market expansions.

As of September 30, 2014, our investment portfolio consisted primarily of fixed-income securities with an average duration of 2.7 years. We had unregulated cash and investments of \$70.3 million at September 30, 2014, compared to \$44.7 million at December 31, 2013.

#### Cash Flows Provided by Financing Activities

Our financing activities provided cash of \$273.1 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2014, compared to \$9.8 million in the comparable period in 2013. During 2014, our financing activities primarily related to the proceeds from the issuance of Senior Debt. In April 2014, we issued \$300 million 4.75% Senior Notes due May 15, 2022 at par. In connection with the April 2014 issuance, we entered into interest rate swap agreements for a notional amount of \$300 million. During 2013, our financing activities primarily related to proceeds from the exercise of stock options.

#### Liquidity Metrics

The \$500 million revolving credit agreement contains non-financial and financial covenants, including requirements of minimum fixed charge coverage ratios, maximum debt-to-EBITDA ratios and minimum tangible net worth. We are required not to exceed a maximum debt-to-EBITDA ratio of 3.0 to 1.0. As of September 30, 2014, there were no limitations on the availability under the revolving credit agreement as a result of the debt-to-EBITDA ratio.

We had outstanding letters of credit of \$30.1 million as of September 30, 2014, which were not part of the revolving credit facility. We also had letters of credit for \$60.9 million (valued at the September 30, 2014 conversion rate), or €48.0 million, representing our proportional share of the letters of credit issued to support Ribera Salud's outstanding debt which are a part of the revolving credit facility. Collectively, the letters of credit bore interest at 1.71% as of September 30, 2014. In addition, we had outstanding surety bonds of \$144.5 million as of September 30, 2014.

At September 30, 2014, we had working capital, defined as current assets less current liabilities, of \$133.4 million, compared to \$241.1 million at December 31, 2013. We manage our short term and long term investments with the goal of ensuring that a sufficient portion is held in investments that are highly liquid and can be sold to fund short term requirements as needed.

At September 30, 2014, our debt to capital ratio, defined as total debt divided by the sum of total debt and total equity, was 36.8%, compared to 35.0% at December 31, 2013. Excluding the \$70.7 million non-recourse mortgage note, our debt to capital ratio is 35.0% as of September 30, 2014, compared to 32.4% at December 31, 2013. We utilize the debt to capital ratio as a measure, among others, of our leverage and financial flexibility.

## 2014 Expectations

During the remainder of 2014, we expect to make net capital contributions to our insurance subsidiaries of approximately \$194 million associated with our growth and spend approximately \$30 million in additional capital expenditures primarily

## **Table of Contents**

associated with system enhancements and market expansions. These capital contributions are expected to be funded by unregulated cash flow generation in 2014 and borrowings on our revolving credit facility.

In July 2014, the Company completed a transaction whereby CHS assigned its contract with the Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals under the Bayou Health Shared Savings Program to the Company's subsidiary, Louisiana Healthcare Connections (LHC). The Company is required to pay cash consideration of \$41.9 million upon the announcement of the Bayou Health Reprocurement winners. In addition, the Company may pay additional cash consideration up to \$28.2 million based on membership retained by LHC in the first quarter of 2015.

Based on our operating plan, we expect that our available cash, cash equivalents and investments, cash from our operations and cash available under our credit facility will be sufficient to finance the remaining payments required under the CHS transaction as well as our general operations and capital expenditures for at least 12 months from the date of this filing.

## REGULATORY CAPITAL AND DIVIDEND RESTRICTIONS

Our operations are conducted through our subsidiaries. As managed care organizations, these subsidiaries are subject to state regulations that, among other things, require the maintenance of minimum levels of statutory capital, as defined by each state, and restrict the timing, payment and amount of dividends and other distributions that may be paid to us. Generally, the amount of dividend distributions that may be paid by a regulated subsidiary without prior approval by state regulatory authorities is limited based on the entity's level of statutory net income and statutory capital and surplus.

Our subsidiaries are required to maintain minimum capital requirements prescribed by various regulatory authorities in each of the states in which we operate. As of September 30, 2014, our subsidiaries had aggregate statutory capital and surplus of \$1,468.7 million, compared with the required minimum aggregate statutory capital and surplus requirements of \$799.3 million. During the nine months ended September 30, 2014, we contributed \$296 million of statutory capital to our subsidiaries. We estimate our Risk Based Capital, or RBC, percentage (including KSHP) to be in excess of 350% of the Authorized Control Level (excluding the impact of the health insurer fee).

The National Association of Insurance Commissioners has adopted rules which set minimum RBC requirements for insurance companies, managed care organizations and other entities bearing risk for healthcare coverage. As of September 30, 2014, each of our health plans was in compliance with the risk-based capital requirements enacted in those states.

ITEM 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.

## INVESTMENTS AND DEBT

As of September 30, 2014, we had short-term investments of \$167.0 million and long-term investments of \$1,208.0 million, including restricted deposits of \$99.7 million. The short-term investments generally consist of highly liquid securities with maturities between three and 12 months. The long-term investments consist of municipal, corporate and U.S. Treasury securities, government sponsored obligations, life insurance contracts, asset backed securities and equity securities and have maturities greater than one year. Restricted deposits consist of investments required by various state statutes to be deposited or pledged to state agencies. Due to the nature of the states' requirements, these investments are classified as long-term regardless of the contractual maturity date. Our investments are subject to interest rate risk and will decrease in value if market rates increase. Assuming a hypothetical and immediate 1% increase in market interest rates at September 30, 2014, the fair value of our fixed income investments would decrease by approximately \$30.0 million. Declines in interest rates over time will reduce our investment income.

We entered into interest rate swap agreements with creditworthy financial institutions to manage the impact of market interest rates on interest expense. Our swap agreements convert a portion of our interest expense from fixed to variable rates to better match the impact of changes in market rates on our variable rate cash equivalent investments. As a result, the fair value of \$550 million of our Senior Note debt varies with market interest rates. Assuming a hypothetical and immediate 1% increase in market interest rates at September 30, 2014, the fair value of our debt would decrease by approximately \$26.3 million. An increase in interest rates decreases the fair value of the debt and conversely, a decrease in interest rates increases the value.

For a discussion of the interest rate risk that our investments are subject to, see Part II, Item 1A "Risk Factors–Risks Related to Our Business–Our investment portfolio may suffer losses which could materially and adversely affect our results of operations or liquidity."

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **INFLATION**

The inflation rate for medical care costs has been higher than the inflation rate for all items. We use various strategies to mitigate the negative effects of healthcare cost inflation. Specifically, our health plans try to control medical and hospital costs through our state savings initiatives and contracts with independent providers of healthcare services. Through these contracted care providers, our health plans emphasize preventive healthcare and appropriate use of specialty and hospital services. Additionally, our contracts with states require actuarially sound premiums that include healthcare cost trend.

While we currently believe our strategies to mitigate healthcare cost inflation will continue to be successful, competitive pressures, new healthcare and pharmaceutical product introductions, demands from healthcare providers and customers, applicable regulations or other factors may affect our ability to control the impact of healthcare cost increases.

#### ITEM 4. Controls and Procedures.

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures - We maintain disclosure controls and procedures as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Exchange Act) that are designed to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by us in reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is (i) recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in SEC rules and forms; and (ii) accumulated and communicated to our management, including our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

In connection with the filing of this Form 10-Q, management evaluated, under the supervision and with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of September 30, 2014. Based upon that evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective at the reasonable assurance level as of September 30, 2014.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting - No change in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act) occurred during the quarter ended September 30, 2014 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

#### **Table of Contents**

PART II OTHER INFORMATION

## ITEM 1. Legal Proceedings.

In October 2012, the Company notified the Kentucky Cabinet for Health and Family Services (Cabinet) that it was exercising a contractual right that it believes allows the Company to terminate its Medicaid managed care contract with the Commonwealth of Kentucky (Commonwealth) effective July 5, 2013. The Company also filed a lawsuit in Franklin Circuit Court against the Commonwealth seeking a declaration of the Company's right to terminate the contract on July 5, 2013. In April 2013, the Commonwealth answered that lawsuit and filed counterclaims against the Company seeking declaratory relief and damages. In May 2013, the Franklin Circuit Court ruled that Kentucky Spirit does not have a contractual right to terminate the contract early. Kentucky Spirit appealed that ruling to the Kentucky Court of Appeals. In August 2014, the Kentucky Court of Appeals heard oral argument on the appeal. A decision from the Court of Appeals is expected in the fourth quarter of 2014.

The Company also filed a formal dispute with the Cabinet for damages incurred under the contract, which was later appealed to and denied by the Finance and Administration Cabinet. In response, the Company filed a lawsuit in April 2013, amended in September 2014, in Franklin Circuit Court seeking damages against the Commonwealth for losses sustained due to the Commonwealth's alleged breaches. Discovery is proceeding in that action.

Kentucky Spirit's efforts to resolve issues with the Commonwealth were unsuccessful and on July 5, 2013, Kentucky Spirit proceeded with its previously announced exit. The Commonwealth has alleged that Kentucky Spirit's exit constitutes a material breach of contract. The Commonwealth seeks to recover substantial damages and to enforce its rights under Kentucky Spirit's \$25.0 million performance bond. In March 2014, Kentucky Spirit received a demand letter from the Commonwealth seeking damages to reimburse the Commonwealth for its alleged incurred and expected losses, expenses, transition costs and other damages for the period July 6, 2013 until July 5, 2014. The letter stated that the Commonwealth is seeking damages only on behalf of the Commonwealth, not the federal Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS). In June 2014, the Commonwealth informed the Kentucky Department of Insurance that its expenditures due to Kentucky Spirit's departure range from \$28.0 million to \$40.0 million plus interest, and that the associated CMS expenditures range from \$92.0 million to \$134.0 million. Kentucky Spirit disputes the Commonwealth's alleged damages, is pursuing its own litigation claims for damages against the Commonwealth and will vigorously defend against any allegations that it has breached the contract.

The resolution of the Kentucky litigation matters may result in a range of possible outcomes. If the Company prevails on its claims, Kentucky Spirit would be entitled to damages under its lawsuit. If the Commonwealth prevails, a liability to the Commonwealth could be recorded. The Company is unable to estimate the ultimate outcome resulting from the Kentucky litigation. As a result, the Company has not recorded any receivable or any liability for potential damages under the contract as of September 30, 2014. While uncertain, the ultimate resolution of the pending litigation could have a material effect on the financial position, cash flow or results of operations of the Company in the period it is resolved or becomes known.

Excluding the Kentucky matters discussed above, the Company is routinely subjected to legal proceedings in the normal course of business. While the ultimate resolution of such matters in the normal course of business is uncertain, the Company does not expect the results of any of these matters individually, or in the aggregate, to have a material effect on its financial position, cash flow or results of operations.

ITEM 1A. Risk Factors.

# FACTORS THAT MAY AFFECT FUTURE RESULTS AND THE TRADING PRICE OF OUR COMMON STOCK

You should carefully consider the risks described below before making an investment decision. The trading price of our common stock could decline due to any of these risks, in which case you could lose all or part of your investment. You should also refer to the other information in this filing, including our consolidated financial statements and related notes. The risks and uncertainties described below are those that we currently believe may materially affect our Company. Additional risks and uncertainties that we are unaware of or that we currently deem immaterial also may become important factors that affect our Company.

#### **Table of Contents**

Reductions in funding or changes to eligibility requirements for government sponsored healthcare programs in which we participate could substantially affect our financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

The majority of our revenues come from government subsidized healthcare programs including Medicaid, Medicare, CHIP, LTC, ABD, Foster Care and Health Insurance Marketplace premiums. The base premium rate paid for each program differs, depending on a combination of factors such as defined upper payment limits, a member's health status, age, gender, county or region and benefit mix. Since Medicaid was created in 1965, the federal government and the states have shared the costs, with the federal share currently averaging around 57%.

Future levels of funding and premium rates may be affected by continuing government efforts to contain healthcare costs and may further be affected by state and federal budgetary constraints. Governments periodically consider reducing or reallocating the amount of money they spend for Medicaid, Medicare, CHIP, LTC, ABD and Foster Care. Adverse economic conditions may continue to put pressures on state budgets as tax and other state revenues decrease while the population that is eligible to participate in these programs increases, creating more need for funding. We anticipate this will require government agencies to find funding alternatives, which may result in reductions in funding for programs, contraction of covered benefits, and limited or no premium rate increases or premium rate decreases. A reduction (or less than expected increase), a protracted delay, or a change in allocation methodology in government funding for these programs, as well as termination of the contract for the convenience of the government, may materially and adversely affect our results of operations, financial position and cash flows.

Additionally, changes in these programs could reduce the number of persons enrolled in or eligible for these programs or increase our administrative or healthcare costs under these programs. Recent legislation generally requires that eligibility levels be maintained, but this could cause states to reduce reimbursement or reduce benefits in order for states to afford to maintain eligibility levels. If any state in which we operate were to decrease premiums paid to us or pay us less than the amount necessary to keep pace with our cost trends, it could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, financial position and cash flows.

Lastly, if a federal government shutdown were to occur for a prolonged period of time, federal government payment obligations, including its obligations under Medicaid, Medicare, CHIP, LTC, ABD, Foster Care and the new Health Insurance Marketplaces, may be delayed. If the federal government fails to make payments under these programs on a timely basis, our business could suffer, and our financial position, results of operations or cash flows may be materially affected.

Failure to accurately estimate and price our medical expenses or effectively manage our medical costs or related administrative costs could negatively affect our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Our profitability depends, to a significant degree, on our ability to estimate and effectively manage expenses related to health benefits through our ability to contract favorably with hospitals, physicians and other healthcare providers. For example, our Medicaid revenue is often based on bids submitted before the start of the initial contract year. If our actual medical expense exceeds our estimates, our health benefits ratio, or our expenses related to medical services as a percentage of premium revenue, would increase and our profits would decline. Because of the narrow margins of our health plan business, relatively small changes in our health benefits ratio can create significant changes in our financial results. Changes in healthcare regulations and practices, the level of utilization of healthcare services, hospital and pharmaceutical costs, major epidemics or pandemics, new medical technologies, pharmaceutical compounds and other external factors, including general economic conditions such as inflation and unemployment levels, are beyond our control and could reduce our ability to accurately predict and effectively control the costs of providing health benefits.

Our medical expense includes claims reported but not paid, estimates for claims incurred but not reported, and estimates for the costs necessary to process unpaid claims at the end of each period. Our development of the medical claims liability estimate is a continuous process which we monitor and refine on a monthly basis as claims receipts and payment information as well as inpatient acuity information becomes available. As more complete information becomes available, we adjust the amount of the estimate, and include the changes in estimates in medical expense in the period in which the changes are identified. However, we still cannot be sure that our medical claims liability estimate is adequate or that adjustments to the estimate will not unfavorably impact our results of operations.

Additionally, when we commence operations in a new state, region or product, we have limited information with which to estimate our medical claims liability. For a period of time after the inception of the new business, we base our estimates on state-provided historical actuarial data and limited actual incurred and received claims and inpatient acuity information. The addition of new categories of individuals who are eligible under new legislation may pose the same difficulty in estimating our

## **Table of Contents**

medical claims liability. Similarly, we may face difficulty in estimating our medical claims liability beginning in 2014 under the newly created Health Insurance Marketplaces.

From time to time in the past, our actual results have varied from our estimates, particularly in times of significant changes in the number of our members. If it is determined that our estimates are significantly different than actual results, our results of operations and financial position could be adversely affected. In addition, if there is a significant delay in our receipt of premiums, our business operations, cash flows, or earnings could be negatively impacted.

The implementation of the Health Reform Legislation and other reforms could materially and adversely affect our results of operations, financial position and cash flows.

In March 2010, the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act and the accompanying Health Care and Education Affordability Reconciliation Act, collectively referred to as the Affordable Care Act (ACA), were enacted. While the constitutionality of the ACA was generally upheld by the Supreme Court in 2012, the Court determined that states could not be required to expand Medicaid and risk losing all federal money for their existing Medicaid programs.

Under the ACA, Medicaid coverage was expanded to all individuals under age 65 with incomes up to 138% of the federal poverty level beginning January 1, 2014, subject to each states' election. The federal government will pay the entire costs for Medicaid coverage for newly eligible beneficiaries for 3 years (2014 through 2016). Beginning in 2017, the federal share begins to decline to 90% by 2020 and subsequent years. As of August 28, 2014, 27 states and the District of Columbia have expanded Medicaid eligibility or will be doing so in 2014, and additional states continue to discuss expansion. The ACA also maintained CHIP eligibility standards through September 2019.

The ACA required the establishment of Health Insurance Marketplaces for individuals and small employers to purchase health insurance coverage commencing in January 2014. Open enrollment began on October 1, 2013 and continued until March 31, 2014. The ACA required insurers participating on the Health Insurance Marketplaces to offer a minimum level of benefits and included guidelines on setting premium rates and coverage limitations.

Our ability to adequately price products offered in the Health Insurance Marketplaces may have a negative impact on our results of operations, financial position and cash flow. We may be adversely selected by individuals who will have a higher acuity level than the anticipated pool of participants. In addition, the risk corridor, reinsurance and risk adjustment ("three Rs") provisions of the ACA established to reduce risk for insurers may not be effective in appropriately mitigating the financial risks related to the Marketplace product. Further, the reinsurance component may not be adequately funded. Any variation from our expectations regarding acuity, enrollment levels, adverse selection, the three Rs, or other assumptions utilized in setting adequate premium rates could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, financial position and cash flows.

The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) has stated that it will consider a limited number of premium assistance demonstration proposals from States that want to privatize Medicaid expansion. States must provide a choice between at least two qualified health plans and offer very similar benefits as those available in the newly created Health Insurance Marketplaces. Arkansas became the first state to obtain federal approval to use Medicaid funding to purchase private insurance for low-income residents and we began operations under the program beginning January 1, 2014.

The ACA imposes an annual insurance industry assessment of \$8 billion starting in 2014, with increasing annual amounts thereafter. Such assessments are not deductible for income tax purposes. The fee will be allocated based on health insurers' premium revenues in the previous year. Each health insurer's fee is calculated by multiplying its market share by the annual fee. Market share is based on commercial, Medicare, and Medicaid premium revenue. Not-for-profit insurers may have a competitive advantage since they are exempt from paying the fee if they receive at

least 80% of their premium revenue from Medicare, Medicaid, and CHIP, and other not-for-profit insurers are allowed to exclude 50% of their premium revenue from the fee calculation. If this federal premium assessment is imposed as enacted, and if we are not reimbursed by the states for the cost of the federal premium assessment (including the associated tax impact), or if we are unable to otherwise adjust our business model to address this new assessment, our results of operations, financial position and cash flows may be materially adversely affected.

There are numerous steps required to implement the legislation, including the promulgation of a substantial number of new and potentially more onerous federal regulations. Further, various health insurance reform proposals are also emerging at the state level. Because of the unsettled nature of these reforms and numerous steps required to implement them, we cannot predict what additional health insurance requirements will be implemented at the federal or state level, or the effect that any future legislation or regulation will have on our business or our growth opportunities. Although we believe the legislation may provide us with significant opportunities to grow our business, the enacted reforms, as well as future regulations and legislative

## **Table of Contents**

changes, may in fact have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, financial position or liquidity. If we fail to effectively implement our operational and strategic initiatives with respect to the implementation of healthcare reform, or do not do so as effectively as our competitors, our results of operations may be materially adversely affected.

Our business activities are highly regulated and new laws or regulations or changes in existing laws or regulations or their enforcement or application could force us to change how we operate and could harm our business.

Our business is extensively regulated by the states in which we operate and by the federal government. In addition, the managed care industry has received negative publicity that has led to increased legislation, regulation, review of industry practices and private litigation in the commercial sector. In each of the jurisdictions in which we operate, we are regulated by the relevant insurance, health and/or human services departments that oversee the activities of managed care organizations providing or arranging to provide services to Medicaid, Medicare and Health Insurance Marketplace enrollees. For example, our health plan subsidiaries, as well as our applicable specialty companies, must comply with minimum statutory capital and other financial solvency requirements, such as deposit and surplus requirements.

The frequent enactment of, changes to, or interpretations of laws and regulations could, among other things: force us to restructure our relationships with providers within our network; require us to implement additional or different programs and systems; restrict revenue and enrollment growth; increase our healthcare and administrative costs; impose additional capital and surplus requirements; and increase or change our liability to members in the event of malpractice by our contracted providers. In addition, changes in political party or administrations at the state, federal or country level may change the attitude towards healthcare programs.

Our contracts with states may require us to maintain a minimum health benefits ratio (HBR) or may require us to share profits in excess of certain levels. In certain circumstances, our plans may be required to rebate premium back to the state in the event profits exceed established levels or HBR does not meet the minimum requirement. Other states may require us to meet certain performance and quality metrics in order to maintain our contract or receive additional or full contractual revenue.

The governmental healthcare programs in which we participate are subject to the satisfaction of certain regulations and performance standards. For example, under Health Reform Legislation, Congress authorized CMS and the states to implement managed care demonstration programs to serve dually eligible beneficiaries to improve the coordination of their care. Participation in these demonstration programs is subject to CMS approval and the satisfaction of conditions to participation, including meeting certain performance requirements. Our inability to improve or maintain adequate quality scores and star ratings to meet government performance requirements or to match the performance of our competitors could result in limitations to our participation in or exclusion from these or other government programs. Specifically, several of our Medicaid contracts require us to maintain a Medicare health plan. Although we strive to comply with all existing regulations and to meet performance standards applicable to our business, failure to meet these requirements could result in financial fines and penalties. Also, states may not allow us to continue to participate in their government programs, or we may fail to win procurements to participate in such programs which could materially and adversely affect our results of operations, financial position and cash flows.

In addition, as a result of the anticipated expansion of our businesses and operations conducted in foreign countries, we face political, economic, legal, compliance, regulatory, operational and other risks and exposures that are unique and vary by jurisdiction. These foreign regulatory requirements with respect to, among other items, environmental, tax, licensing, intellectual property, privacy, data protection, investment, capital, management control, labor relations, and fraud and corruption regulations are different than those faced by our domestic businesses. In addition, we are subject to U.S. laws that regulate the conduct and activities of U.S.-based businesses operating abroad, such as the

Foreign Corrupt Practices Act. Our failure to comply with laws and regulations governing our conduct outside the United States or to successfully navigate international regulatory regimes that apply to us could adversely affect our ability to market our products and services, which may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our businesses providing pharmacy benefit management (PBM) and specialty pharmacy services face regulatory and other risks and uncertainties which could materially and adversely affect our results of operations, financial position and cash flows.

We provide PBM and specialty pharmacy services through our US Script and AcariaHealth businesses. Each business is subject to federal and state laws that govern the relationships of the business with pharmaceutical manufacturers, physicians, pharmacies, customers and consumers. They also conduct business as a mail order pharmacy and specialty pharmacy, which subjects them to extensive federal, state and local laws and regulations. In addition, federal and state legislatures regularly consider new regulations for the industry that could materially and adversely affect current industry practices, including the

## **Table of Contents**

receipt or disclosure of rebates from pharmaceutical companies, the development and use of formularies, and the use of average wholesale prices.

Our PBM businesses would be materially and adversely affected by an inability to contract on favorable terms with pharmaceutical manufacturers and other suppliers, and could face potential claims in connection with purported errors by our mail order or specialty pharmacies, including in connection with the risks inherent in the authorization, compounding, packaging and distribution of pharmaceuticals and other healthcare products. Disruptions at any of our mail order or specialty pharmacies due to an event that is beyond our control could affect our ability to process and dispense prescriptions in a timely manner and could materially and adversely affect our results of operations, financial position and cash flows.

If any of our government contracts are terminated or are not renewed or we receive an adverse review, audit or investigation, our business will suffer.

We provide managed care programs and selected services to individuals receiving benefits under governmental assistance programs. We provide those healthcare services under contracts with regulatory entities in the areas in which we operate. Our government contracts are generally intended to run for three years and may be extended for additional years if the contracting entity or its agent elects to do so. When our contracts expire, they may be opened for bidding by competing healthcare providers, and there is no guarantee that our contracts will be renewed or extended. Competitors may buy their way into the market by submitting bids with lower pricing. Further, our government contracts contain certain provisions regarding eligibility, enrollment and dis-enrollment processes for covered services, eligible providers, periodic financial and informational reporting, quality assurance, timeliness of claims payment and agreement to maintain a Medicare plan in the state and financial standards and are subject to cancellation if we fail to perform in accordance with the standards set by regulatory agencies.

We are also subject to various reviews, audits and investigations to verify our compliance with the terms of our contracts with various governmental agencies and applicable laws and regulations. Any adverse review, audit or investigation could result in: cancellation of our contracts; refunding of amounts we have been paid pursuant to our contracts; imposition of fines, penalties and other sanctions on us; loss of our right to participate in various programs; increased difficulty in selling our products and services; or loss of one or more of our licenses.

If any of our government contracts are terminated, not renewed, renewed on less favorable terms, or not renewed on a timely basis, or we have an adverse review, audit or investigation, our business will suffer, our goodwill could be impaired and our financial position, results of operations or cash flows may be materially affected.

Ineffectiveness of state-operated systems and subcontractors could adversely affect our business.

Our health plans rely on other state-operated systems or subcontractors to qualify, solicit, educate and assign eligible members into managed care plans. The effectiveness of these state operations and subcontractors can have a material effect on a health plan's enrollment in a particular month or over an extended period. When a state implements new programs to determine eligibility, new processes to assign or enroll eligible members into health plans, or chooses new subcontractors, there is an increased potential for an unanticipated impact on the overall number of members assigned to managed care plans.

Our investment portfolio may suffer losses which could materially and adversely affect our results of operations or liquidity.

We maintain a significant investment portfolio of cash equivalents and short-term and long-term investments in a variety of securities, which are subject to general credit, liquidity, market and interest rate risks and will decline in

value if interest rates increase or one of the issuers' credit ratings is reduced. As a result, we may experience a reduction in value or loss of liquidity of our investments, which may have a negative adverse effect on our results of operations, liquidity and financial condition.

Execution of our growth strategy may increase costs or liabilities, or create disruptions in our business.

Our growth strategy includes the acquisition of health plans participating in government sponsored healthcare programs and specialty services businesses, contract rights and related assets of other health plans both in our existing service areas and in new markets and start-up operations in new markets or new products in existing markets. Although we review the records of companies or businesses we plan to acquire, it is possible that we could assume unanticipated liabilities or adverse operating conditions, or an acquisition may not perform as well as expected or may not achieve timely profitability. We also face the risk that we will not be able to effectively integrate acquisitions into our existing operations effectively without substantial expense, delay or other operational or financial problems and we may need to divert more management resources to integration than we planned.

## **Table of Contents**

In connection with start-up operations, we may incur significant expenses prior to commencement of operations and the receipt of revenue. For example, in order to obtain a certificate of authority in most jurisdictions, we must first establish a provider network, have systems in place and demonstrate our ability to administer a state contract and process claims. We may experience delays in operational start dates. As a result of these factors, start-up operations may decrease our profitability. In addition, we are planning to expand our business internationally and we will be subject to additional risks, including, but not limited to, political risk, an unfamiliar regulatory regime, currency exchange risk and exchange controls, cultural and language differences, foreign tax issues, and different labor laws and practices.

If we are unable to effectively execute our growth strategy, our future growth will suffer and our results of operations could be harmed.

If competing managed care programs are unwilling to purchase specialty services from us, we may not be able to successfully implement our strategy of diversifying our business lines.

We are seeking to diversify our business lines into areas that complement our government sponsored health plan business in order to grow our revenue stream and balance our dependence on risk reimbursement. In order to diversify our business, we must succeed in selling the services of our specialty subsidiaries not only to our managed care plans, but to programs operated by third-parties. Some of these third-party programs may compete with us in some markets, and they therefore may be unwilling to purchase specialty services from us. In any event, the offering of these services will require marketing activities that differ significantly from the manner in which we seek to increase revenues from our government sponsored programs. Our ineffectiveness in marketing specialty services to third-parties may impair our ability to execute our business strategy.

Adverse credit market conditions may have a material adverse effect on our liquidity or our ability to obtain credit on acceptable terms.

The securities and credit markets have been experiencing extreme volatility and disruption over the past several years. The availability of credit, from virtually all types of lenders, has at times been restricted. In the event we need access to additional capital to pay our operating expenses, fund subsidiary surplus requirements, make payments on or refinance our indebtedness, pay capital expenditures, or fund acquisitions, our ability to obtain such capital may be limited and the cost of any such capital may be significant, particularly if we are unable to access our existing credit facility.

Our access to additional financing will depend on a variety of factors such as prevailing economic and credit market conditions, the general availability of credit, the overall availability of credit to our industry, our credit ratings and credit capacity, and perceptions of our financial prospects. Similarly, our access to funds may be impaired if regulatory authorities or rating agencies take negative actions against us. If a combination of these factors were to occur, our internal sources of liquidity may prove to be insufficient, and in such case, we may not be able to successfully obtain additional financing on favorable terms or at all.

If state regulators do not approve payments of dividends and distributions by our subsidiaries to us, we may not have sufficient funds to implement our business strategy.

We principally operate through our health plan subsidiaries. As part of normal operations, we may make requests for dividends and distributions from our subsidiaries to fund our operations. These subsidiaries are subject to regulations that limit the amount of dividends and distributions that can be paid to us without prior approval of, or notification to, state regulators. If these regulators were to deny our subsidiaries' request to pay dividends, the funds available to us

would be limited, which could harm our ability to implement our business strategy.

We derive a majority of our premium revenues from operations in a limited number of states, and our financial position, results of operations or cash flows would be materially affected by a decrease in premium revenues or profitability in any one of those states.

Operations in a limited number of states have accounted for most of our premium revenues to date. If we were unable to continue to operate in any of our current states or if our current operations in any portion of one of those states were significantly curtailed, our revenues could decrease materially. Our reliance on operations in a limited number of states could cause our revenue and profitability to change suddenly and unexpectedly depending on legislative or other governmental or regulatory actions and decisions, economic conditions and similar factors in those states. For example, states we currently serve may bid out their Medicaid program through a request for proposal process. Our inability to continue to operate in any of the states in which we operate could harm our business.

#### **Table of Contents**

Competition may limit our ability to increase penetration of the markets that we serve.

We compete for members principally on the basis of size and quality of provider networks, benefits provided and quality of service. We compete with numerous types of competitors, including other health plans and traditional state Medicaid programs that reimburse providers as care is provided. In addition, the impact of healthcare reform legislation and potential growth in our segment may attract new competitors.

Some of the health plans with which we compete have greater financial and other resources and offer a broader scope of products than we do. In addition, significant merger and acquisition activity has occurred in the managed care industry, as well as complementary industries, such as the hospital, physician, pharmaceutical, medical device and health information systems businesses. To the extent that competition intensifies in any market that we serve, our ability to retain or increase members and providers, or maintain or increase our revenue growth, pricing flexibility and control over medical cost trends may be adversely affected.

If we are unable to maintain relationships with our provider networks, our profitability may be harmed.

Our profitability depends, in large part, upon our ability to contract at competitive prices with hospitals, physicians and other healthcare providers. Our provider arrangements with our primary care physicians, specialists and hospitals generally may be canceled by either party without cause upon 90 to 120 days prior written notice. We cannot provide any assurance that we will be able to continue to renew our existing contracts or enter into new contracts on a timely basis or under favorable terms enabling us to service our members profitably. Healthcare providers with whom we contract may not properly manage the costs of services, maintain financial solvency or avoid disputes with other providers. Any of these events could have a material adverse effect on the provision of services to our members and our operations.

In any particular market, physicians and other healthcare providers could refuse to contract, demand higher payments, or take other actions that could result in higher medical costs or difficulty in meeting regulatory or accreditation requirements. In some markets, certain healthcare providers, particularly hospitals, physician/hospital organizations or multi-specialty physician groups, may have significant market positions or near monopolies that could result in diminished bargaining power on our part. In addition, accountable care organizations, practice management companies, which aggregate physician practices for administrative efficiency and marketing leverage, and other organizational structures that physicians, hospitals and other healthcare providers choose may change the way in which these providers interact with us and may change the competitive landscape. Such organizations or groups of healthcare providers may compete directly with us, which could adversely affect our operations, and our results of operations, financial position and cash flows by impacting our relationships with these providers or affecting the way that we price our products and estimate our costs, which might require us to incur costs to change our operations. Provider networks may consolidate, resulting in a reduction in the competitive environment. In addition, if these providers refuse to contract with us, use their market position to negotiate contracts unfavorable to us or place us at a competitive disadvantage, our ability to market products or to be profitable in those areas could be materially and adversely affected.

From time to time healthcare providers assert or threaten to assert claims seeking to terminate non-cancelable agreements due to alleged actions or inactions by us. In addition, we are aware that other managed care organizations have been subject to class action suits by healthcare providers with respect to claim payment procedures, and we may be subject to similar suits. Regardless of whether any suits brought against us are successful or have merit, they will still be time-consuming and costly and could distract our management's attention. As a result, we may incur significant expenses and may be unable to operate our business effectively. If we are unable to retain our current provider contract terms or enter into new provider contracts timely or on favorable terms, our profitability may be harmed.

We may be unable to attract and retain key personnel.

We are highly dependent on our ability to attract and retain qualified personnel to operate and expand our business. If we lose one or more members of our senior management team, including our chief executive officer, Michael F. Neidorff, who has been instrumental in developing our business strategy and forging our business relationships, our business and financial position, results of operations or cash flows could be harmed. Our ability to replace any departed members of our senior management or other key employees may be difficult and may take an extended period of time because of the limited number of individuals in the managed care and specialty services industry with the breadth of skills and experience required to operate and successfully expand a business such as ours. Competition to hire from this limited pool is intense, and we may be unable to hire, train, retain or motivate these personnel.

#### **Table of Contents**

If we are unable to integrate and manage our information systems effectively, our operations could be disrupted.

Our operations depend significantly on effective information systems. The information gathered and processed by our information systems assists us in, among other things, monitoring utilization and other cost factors, processing provider claims, and providing data to our regulators. Our healthcare providers also depend upon our information systems for membership verifications, claims status and other information. Our information systems and applications require continual maintenance, upgrading and enhancement to meet our operational needs and regulatory requirements. We regularly upgrade and expand our information systems' capabilities. If we experience difficulties with the transition to or from information systems or are unable to properly maintain or expand our information systems, we could suffer, among other things, operational disruptions, loss of existing members and difficulty in attracting new members, regulatory problems and increases in administrative expenses. In addition, our ability to integrate and manage our information systems may be impaired as the result of events outside our control, including acts of nature, such as earthquakes or fires, or acts of terrorists.

From time to time, we may become involved in costly and time-consuming litigation and other regulatory proceedings, which require significant attention from our management.

We are a defendant from time to time in lawsuits and regulatory actions relating to our business, including, without limitation, medical malpractice claims. Due to the inherent uncertainties of litigation and regulatory proceedings, we cannot accurately predict the ultimate outcome of any such proceedings. An unfavorable outcome could have a material adverse impact on our business and financial position, results of operations or cash flows. In addition, regardless of the outcome of any litigation or regulatory proceedings, such proceedings are costly and time consuming and require significant attention from our management, and could therefore harm our business and financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

An impairment charge with respect to our recorded goodwill and intangible assets could have a material impact on our results of operations.

We periodically evaluate our goodwill and other intangible assets to determine whether all or a portion of their carrying values may be impaired, in which case a charge to earnings may be necessary. Changes in business strategy, government regulations or economic or market conditions have resulted and may result in impairments of our goodwill and other intangible assets at any time in the future. Our judgments regarding the existence of impairment indicators are based on, among other things, legal factors, market conditions, and operational performance. For example, the non-renewal of our health plan contracts with the state in which they operate may be an indicator of impairment. If an event or events occur that would cause us to revise our estimates and assumptions used in analyzing the value of our goodwill and other intangible assets, such revision could result in a non-cash impairment charge that could have a material impact on our results of operations in the period in which the impairment occurs.

If we fail to comply with applicable privacy, security, and data laws, regulations and standards, including with respect to third-party service providers that utilize sensitive personal information on our behalf, our business, reputation, results of operations, financial position and cash flows could be materially and adversely affected.

As part of our normal operations, we collect, process and retain confidential member information. We are subject to various federal and state laws and rules regarding the use and disclosure of confidential member information, including the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) and the Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health (HITECH) Act and the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act, which require us to protect the privacy of medical records and safeguard personal health information we maintain and use. Despite our best attempts to maintain adherence to information privacy and security best practices as well as compliance with applicable laws and rules, our facilities and systems, and those of our third party service providers, may be vulnerable to privacy or

security breaches, acts of vandalism or theft, malware, misplaced or lost data including paper or electronic media, programming and/or human errors or other similar events. In the past, we have had data breaches resulting in disclosure of confidential or protected health information that have not resulted in any material financial loss or penalty to date. However, future data breaches could require us to expend significant resources to remediate any damage, interrupt our operations and damage our reputation, subject us to state or federal agency review and could also result in enforcement actions, material fines and penalties, litigation or other actions which could have a material adverse effect on our business, reputation and results of operations, financial position and cash flows.

Many of our businesses are also subject to the Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard, which is a multifaceted security standard that is designed to protect credit card account data as mandated by payment card industry entities.

HIPAA broadened the scope of fraud and abuse laws applicable to healthcare companies. HIPAA created civil penalties for, among other things, billing for medically unnecessary goods or services. HIPAA established new enforcement mechanisms

#### **Table of Contents**

to combat fraud and abuse, including civil and, in some instances, criminal penalties for failure to comply with specific standards relating to the privacy, security and electronic transmission of protected health information. The HITECH Act expanded the scope of these provisions by mandating individual notification in instances of breaches of protected health information, providing enhanced penalties for HIPAA violations, and granting enforcement authority to states' Attorneys General in addition to the HHS Office for Civil Rights. It is possible that Congress may enact additional legislation in the future to increase penalties and to create a private right of action under HIPAA, which could entitle patients to seek monetary damages for violations of the privacy rules. In addition, HHS has announced that it will continue its audit program to assess HIPAA compliance efforts by covered entities with a focus on security risk assessments. Although we are not aware of HHS plans to audit any of our covered entities, an audit resulting in findings or allegations of noncompliance could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, financial position and cash flows.

Under HIPAA, health plans are required to have the capacity to accept and send all covered transactions in a standardized electronic format. Penalties can be imposed for failure to comply with these requirements. The transaction standards have been modified to version 5010 to prepare for the implementation of the ICD-10 coding system. While we have prepared for the transition to ICD-10 in October 2015, if unforeseen circumstances arise, it is possible that we could be exposed to investigations and allegations of noncompliance. In addition, if some providers continue to use ICD-9 codes on claims after October 1, 2015, we may have to reject such claims, which may lead to claim resubmissions, increased call volume and provider and customer dissatisfaction. Further, providers may use ICD-10 codes differently than they used ICD-9 codes in the past, which could result in higher costs and reimbursement levels, or lost revenues under risk adjustment. During the transition to ICD-10, certain claims processing and payment information we have historically used to establish our reserves may not be reliable or available in a timely manner. As a result, implementation of ICD 10 may have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, financial position and cash flows.

A failure in or breach of our operational or security systems or infrastructure, or those of third parties with which we do business, including as a result of cyber attacks, could have an adverse effect on our business.

Information security risks have significantly increased in recent years in part because of the proliferation of new technologies, the use of the internet and telecommunications technologies to conduct our operations, and the increased sophistication and activities of organized crime, hackers, terrorists and other external parties, including foreign state agents. Our operations rely on the secure processing, transmission and storage of confidential, proprietary and other information in our computer systems and networks.

Security breaches may arise from external or internal threats. External breaches include hacking personal information for financial gain, attempting to cause harm to our operations, or intending to obtain competitive information. We experience attempted external hacking attacks on a regular basis. We maintain a rigorous system of preventive and detective controls through our security programs; however, our prevention and detection controls may not prevent or identify all such attacks. Internal breaches may result from inappropriate security access to confidential information by rogue employees, consultants or third party service providers. Any security breach involving the misappropriation, loss or other unauthorized disclosure or use of confidential member information, financial data, competitively sensitive information, or other proprietary data, whether by us or a third party, could have a material adverse effect on our business reputation, financial condition, cash flows, or results of operations.

## **Table of Contents**

ITEM 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.

In July 2014, the Company completed a transaction whereby Community Health Solutions of America, Inc. assigned its contract with the Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals under the Bayou Health Shared Savings Program to the Company's subsidiary, Louisiana Healthcare Connections. Initial transaction consideration was financed through a combination of \$58.1 million (746,369 shares) of Centene common stock and \$14.1 million of cash. The Company issued shares in reliance upon the exemption contained in Section 4(2) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, as a transaction not involving a public offering.

**Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities** 

Third Quarter 2014

Period	Total Number of Shares Purchased <sup>1</sup>	Average Price Paid per Share	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs	Maximum Number of Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs <sup>2</sup>
July 1 - July 31, 2014	3,337	\$76.46	_	1,667,724
August 1 - August 31, 2014	2,075	74.37	_	1,667,724
September 1 - September 30, 2014	4,313	81.87	_	1,667,724
Total	9,725	\$78.41	_	1,667,724

<sup>(1)</sup> Shares acquired represent shares relinquished to the Company by certain employees for payment of taxes or option cost upon vesting of restricted stock units or option exercise.

41

Maximum

<sup>(2)</sup> Our Board of Directors adopted a stock repurchase program which allows for repurchases of up to a remaining amount of 1,667,724 shares. No duration has been placed on the repurchase program.

## Table of Contents

## ITEM 6. Exhibits.

EXHIBIT NUMBER	DESCRIPTION
10.1	Amendment M (Version 2.11) to the contract between the Texas Health and Human Services Commission and Bankers Life Insurance Company of Wisconsin d.b.a Superior HealthPlan Network.
10.2	Amendment N (Version 2.12) to the contract between the Texas Health and Human Services Commission and Bankers Life Insurance Company of Wisconsin d.b.a Superior HealthPlan Network.
10.3	Amendment No. 1 to Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of July 15, 2014 among Centene Corporation, the various financial institutions party hereto and Barclays Bank PLC.
12.1	Computation of ratio of earnings to fixed charges.
31.1	Certification of Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13(a)-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
31.2	Certification of Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13(a)-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
32.1	Certification of Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.2	Certification of Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101.1	XBRL Taxonomy Instance Document.
101.2	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
101.3	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.
101.4	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
101.5	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.
101.6	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.

## **Table of Contents**

## **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized as of October 28, 2014.

## CENTENE CORPORATION

By: /s/ MICHAEL F. NEIDORFF
Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer
(principal executive officer)

By: /s/ WILLIAM N. SCHEFFEL
Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
(principal financial officer)

By: /s/ JEFFREY A. SCHWANEKE
Senior Vice President, Corporate Controller and Chief
Accounting Officer
(principal accounting officer)